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He had formerly been a soldier, and was then a 
monk. By nature endowed with eloquence, and 
fired with the persecutions he had seen the devo
tees suffer, his words woke into strife the elements 
of strife.

On his return to Europe Peter’s mind was filled 
with one intent, that of rousing Christendom to 
ie>cuc from the Turks the sepulchre of Christ, 
the subject engrossed him by day, and in the night 
visions stimulated his zeal. He believed that the 
~'.v. lour came to him and promised his aid and pro- 
icction in the holy undertaking. When in Pales
tine the thought had possession of his mind. He 
Procured letters from the Patriarch of Jerusalem to 
the Pope and the most influential monarchs of Eu
rope, depicting the sufferings of the faithful, and 
urging them to take up arms for their rescue.

Religion was then the ruling impulse in Europe, 
fanatical credence was at its height; the clergy 
were all in all, and kept the minds of their votaries 
in the most slavish subjection to their dogmas. 
Lne Church was the focus of learning, and in the 

Church the people found their only protection 
: gainst the turbulent violence and exactions of the 
nobility. When the Church recommended the- 
crusade, the people joined it in enthusiasm.

M hen Peter returned from the Holy Land, Ur
ban the Second was in enjoyment of the triple 
crown. In consequence of the quarrel in which his 
predecessor, Gregory, had involved the Papal See 
with Henry IV. of Germany, Rome was no secure 
place of abode for the Pope, who had taken refuge 
in Apulia, with Robert Guiscard. The Pope had 
also an enemy in Phillip I. of France, through his 
strenuous opposition to that monarch’s adulterous 
connection. To Apulia Peter went, and was re
ceived most kindly. The Patriarch’s letter was. 
delivered, and the messenger's story listened to 
with attention. The Pope caught the zeal of Peter, 
to whom he gave full powers, and sent him abroad 
to preach the holy war to the nations of Europe. 
On the invocation of the Hermit thousands answer
ed his call. France, Germany and Italy were 
aroused at the words of the preacher, and pre
pared themselves for the deliverance of Zion. 
Whilst Peter thus appealed with success to the 
people, the Pope called a Council at Placentia, 
where emissaries from Constantinople were heard, 
who detailed the progress of the Turks, and the de
sign they had to establish themselves in Europe. | 
The clergy were unanimous in support of a cru- | 
sade, and when the Council separated, they were 
each empowered to preach to his people.

The Pope, to procure aid, crossed the Alps into 
the country of his enemy Philip. A Council was 
called at Clermont, in Auvergne, to consider the 
state of the Church, to reform abuses, and make 
preparations for the war. Crowds from all parts of 
France flocked to the towns. The villages for 
miles round were filled by the multitude, and the 
fields and waysides encumbered with tents.

Sentence of excommunication was fulminated 
against Philip. This decision impressed the people 
with an additional reverence for the Church, who 
thus showed she was no respcctor of persons. The 
Grand Square in Clermont was crowded. When 
the Pope, in full canonicals, surrounded by cardi
nals and bishops, issued from the cathedral, and 
stood before the people on a raised platform. 
Amid the pomp ofThe church dignitaries stood the 
humble Peter in simple attire. The Pope address
ed the assembly, detailing the miseries endured by 
Christians in the Holy Land. The address was 
most eloquent—the enthusiasm of the Pope was 
communicated to the crowd, and as with one voice 
was raised the shout: “Ideu Ie Vcult! Lieu lc 
Vcull!" The Pope taking advantage of the ex

citement gave the words as the watch-word of the 
invading host.

J he news of the Council spread to the remotest 
parts of Europe, and long before the swiftest horse
man could have carried the intelligence it was 
known in distant provinces. For months after the 
Council, the people enrolled themselves in num
bers, even women and children.

The excitement was kept up by the priests,who 
promised eternal rewards to those who assumed 

the I-.mpire of! qie cross, and fulminated the most awful denun- 
of pilgrims to ciat'ons against those who refused to assume it or 

M icked, as hesitated. Every debtor who assumed the cross 
:s of the pil-1 was freed from his creditor. The women were 
by a --‘ght of. peculiarly affected, many of them burned the sign 
of Christ of (he cross upon their breasts and arms, and cov-
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led an army to Palestine. Hugh, count of Ver- 
mandoig, brother to the king of France, Robert, 
Duke of Normandy, brother to the king of Eng
land, Robert, Count of Flanders, aDd Boemund, 
prince of Tarentum. These men, though tinged 
with the fanaticism of the age, looked to ulterior 
advantages. They saw whither the wild will of the 
age led, and directed it. Their valor was tempered 
by caution, their religious zeal by worldly views, 
and their ferocity by the spirit of chivalry.— 
Around them congregated many minor chiefs, the 
flower'of the nobility of France and Italy, with 
some from Germany, England and Spain.

These leaders wisely severed their forces, each 
pursuing a different track, appointing to reunite at 
Constantinople, which they happily effected. God
frey took his way through Hungary. This coun
try, owing to the discipline observed, he passed 
without the mishaps attending the hordes which 
had gone before.

The .princess Anna Comnena, daughter of the 
Greek emperor Alexius speaks of the Crusaders as 
being numberless as the sands on the shore, or 
stars of the firmament Fulcher of Chartres states 
when all the divisions sat’down before Nice in By- 
thir.ia, they numbered 100,000 horsemen and G00,- 
000 foot, exclusive of priests, women, and chil
dren.

The division of the count of Vermandois was 
the first that arrived at Constantinople. The count 
on his arrival was kindly received by the emperor 
Alexius, and abundantly supplied with provisions. 
His conduct suddenly changed. The count was 
arrested by the order of the emperor, and convey
ed to Constantinople. The supposed motive being 
to force him to do homage to the emperor, in the 
hope that the example would be followed by the 
other leaders and their followers. In the result 
was a wonderful disappointment His fears conti
nually dictated a mean and narrow policy. He lost 
the golden moment of making himself the director 
of the Host, but became instead the slave of men 
whom by his conduct towards them he made to 
hate and despise him.

On his arrival Godfrey hearing of the arrest of 
the count of Vermandois, he threatened to pillage 
the country, unless he was released, and on the re
fusal of the emperor, executed his threat, and the 
count was set at liberty after the ceremony of ho
mage had been extorted from him. The Crusaders 
were encamped near Constantinople several weeks, 
when the conduct of the emperor was most incon
sistent, sometimes liberally supplying them with 
provisions, at other times refusing them. The li
mits I have proposed to myself, will not permit me 
to dwell on each incident, my intention being but 
to give the main heads of the history.

During the stay of the Crusaders, numberless 
were the vexations the emperor had to submit to, 
excited in a great measure by his own vacillating 
and double conduct, until it became a common say
ing in the camp, that the Turks and Saraces were 
not such inveterate foes to the western Christians 
as the emperor Alexius and the Greeks. By ca
jolery or bribery, eventually the emperor managed 
to extort from the leaders of the Host in succes
sion a barren oath of homage to him as Suzerain, 
wita one exception, Raymond de St. Giles, count 
of Toulouse.

The residence of the Crusaders at Constantin
ople but led to bickerings amongst themselves, but 
when once in Asia, a proper spirit was revived 
amongst them. Their first operation was the siege 
of Nice, which continued for thirty six days, and 
when "the Crusaders imagined they were about to 
take possession of the city, they saw the flag of 
the Greek emperor waving from the battlements. 
An emissary of the emperor with a body of Greeks 
had contrived to enter the city and persuaded the 
Turks to surrender to him rather than to the Cru
saders. The greatest indignation pervaded the 
army when the stratagem was discovered, and it 
was with difficulty the leaders prevented the sol
diers from renewing the attack and besieging the 
Greeks.

The Crusaders left Nice, and severed into two 
bodies for the convenience of gathering provisions. 
One part consisting of the followers of Tancred, 
Bohemend, and Robert of Normandy, took a route 
on the night They were attacked by the Sultan 
of Roum at the head of 200,000 men, composed 
almost wholly of cavalry in the valley of Dory- 
loum. The hosts of the Turks pressed on, for the 
Christians were surprised. A dreadful slaughter 
ensued on the retreat of the Christians on their 
baggage, and when they were reduced almost to 
the last extremity. The forces under Godfrey and 
the count of Toulouse arrived on the battle ground 
and changed the aspect of affairs. The Turks af
ter an obstinate engagement were defeated, and 
their rich camp became the spoil of the Crusaders. 
The Sultan had still a large army, and pursued a 
different system. He laid waste the eountry, so 
that in their onward march the crusading army 
were reduced for want of provisions to the great
est straits. Above was a scorching sun, and wa
ter was not to be had after the -first day’s march. 
The pilgrims died at the rate of 500 a day, and the 
horses of the knights strewed the road. On reach
ing Antiochetta, plenty again surrounded the in
vading host, then untaught by past sufferings, they 
gave themselves up to luxury and excess.

With 300,000 men the city of Antioch was in
vested. They had so much provision that the most 
shameless waste existed, so that in less than ten 
days their former profusion was changed almost 
for famine. An attempt was made to carry the 
city by a coup de main, which failing the host them
selves, almost starving, sat down before the city 
with intent to starve it into a surrender. At this 
time several of the chiefs had detached themselves

their provisions. On they went despite the ob
stacles which impeded the path, and at length 
about one-third of the number reached Constanti
nople with their leader.

The multitude who followed Peter were better 
provided than those who had gone before, and had 
they chosen another route than by Semlin might 
have fared well. On arriving before the city, and 
seeing the trophies collected from the slain of the 
former body they were excited to fury. The city 
was tumultuously attacked, and carried. The 
Holy army, after victory, indulged in brutality and 
licentiousness. When the King of Hungary heard 
of the fate of Semlin, he marched with a force, to 
chastise the followers of the Hermit, who, ‘at 
the news of the King's approach, broke up bis 
camp, and retreated towards the Morava, a broad 
stream which joins the Danube a few miles cast of 
Belgrade. At the passage of the river, they were 
harassed by a party of indignant Bulgarians, the 
passage of the river was effected by the loss of 
great numbers of the crusading host.

At Nissa, the Duke of Bulgaria fortified himself. 
Peter who had learnt wisdom by his misfortunes 
refrained from attacking him, and sat with his host 
in quiet before the walls of the town, when the 
Duke, being unwilling to exasperate so formidable 
a host, allowed the towns people to supply them 
with provisions. On the following morning Peter 
departed peaceably with his host. Some Germans 
who had the previous night a quarrel with a Bulga
rian, loitered behind the host, and set fire to a mill 
and ahouse. The citizens upon this issued forth, 
and attacked the marauders, and after taking sig
nal vengeance on them pursued the army of Peter, 
and captured all the baggage and women and chil
dren who were in the rear. Upon this Peter turned 
back to remonstrate with the Duke of Bulgaria. A 
negotiation was entered into which promised to be 
successful. The Bulgarians were about redeliver
ing the spoils they had taken, when a party of 
the Host, acting upon its own impulse, endea
vored to scale the walls and seize the town. Peter 
in vain exerted his authority, the confusion be
came general,when after a short but desperate bat
tle the crusaders threw down their arms and fled in 
all directions. The rout was complete, and the 
misguided multitude fell by thousands.

Peter fled from this fatal field to a forest where 
he accidentally met with a few of the bravest 
knights of the host who had managed to collect a 
few hundreds of the stragglers. Horns were 
sounded and scouts sent out, by night-fall the host 
had swelled to 7,000 men, the next day 20,000 
more joined. With this miserable remnant he 
pursued his way to Constantinople. Here he found 
Walter with his remnant. Peter was hospitably 
received by the Greek Emperor Alexius, and the 
army supplied with necessaries.

The misconduct of the Crusades disgusted the 
Emperor, and he soon found a pretext to hurry 
them into Asia Minor. Peter with the army cross
ed the Bosphorus, but at length scandalized by 
the excesses of the men, he left the army on the 
pretext that he would seek the Emperor to arrange 
the manner of their supplies. The army then pro
ceeded under the leading of Walter, when disputes 
arose between the Lombards and Normans, who 
had been led by Walter, and the Germans and 
Franks of Peter. The latter severed themselves 
from Walter’s leading, and chose a leader named 
Reinold, under whose leading they surprised the 
fortress of Exerogorgon, and were in their turn 
surprised and invested by the Saltan Soliman. 
The seige was protracted for eight days, when Rei
naid turned traitor and delivered up the fortress to 
the Mahomcdans; he renounced the Christian 
faith, and his example was followed by two or 
three of his officers, the rest on refusiug to re
nounce their faith were ruthlessly put to the sword.

Walter with his multitude met as miserable a 
fate. On news of the disaster which had befallen 
the former body, his men demanded to be led 
against the infidels, contrary to the advice of Wal
ter. The army expressed their dissatisfaction, and 
prepared to march without him, when he yielded, 
and came up with the Turks near Nice, in Bythi- 
nia, when a fearful battle ensued—the Christians 
were overthrown, leaving 22,000 dead on the field, 
amongst whom was their leader. The remaining 
3,000 retreated to Civilot, where they entrenched 
themselves. The Emperor Alexius, moved by the 
entreaties of Peter, sent a force to relieve them 
from their perilous position, the Turks having al
ready beleagured the place and the Christians 
were reduced to the last extremity.

The hosts led by Gottschalk took their way 
through Hungary, where they were waylaid and 
massacred by the Huns. Besides these other 
swarms issued from Germany, under nameless 
leaders, who divided themselves into bands vary
ing from 1000 to 5000 men. These men exceeded 
in fanaticism and excesses those who had gone be
fore. They first turned their attention to the mas
sacre of the Jews, of whom they murdered all 
they could lay their hands on, besides horribly mu
tilating them. In Germany alone, more than 1000 
unhappy- Hebrews fell into their hands. After sa
tiating themselves with cruelty, these bands united 
themselves, and took their way through Hungary, 
which country proved as fatal to them as it had to 
the bands of Peter, Walter and Gottschalk.

These bands may be considered the very' ebuli- 
tion of the popular excitement. Our narrative will 
now have to do with more regular and organized 
efforts in which the chivalry of Europe were en
listed and headed by the most renowned men at 
arms. The most distinguished leaders were God
frey of Bouillon, Duke of Lorraine, and Count 
Raymond of Toulouse. Four other chiefs of the 
blood royal of Europe assumed the cro?-’ and each

from the main body, and found dominion for them
selves in various parts of the Turkish domain.— 
Others began to waver, and even Peter the Hermit, 
who was with the Christian host, became sick at 
heart. The privations in the Christian camp so 
much increased, that the men in their extremity 
were reduced to feed on human flesh. Malaria too 
was at work, and carried off more men than the 
arrows of the enemy. Spies were numerous in the 
army. Two who were detected, were by the orders 
of Bohemend roasted alive. Antioch had been in
vested for a considerable time when treason effect
ed what the valour of the Christian host had been 
unable to consummate. Bohemund with 700 
knights was admitted into the city by Phirouz, who 
had the defence of one of the towers of the city. 
The signal was then given, the main body of the 
army led on by Raymond of Toulouse made an at
tack without, and amid horror and slaughter the 
city fell. Immense riches were found and but lit
tle provision, for the besieged were nearly as badly 
off as their conquerors.

Before the Christians had time to install them
selves in their new position and procure a supply 
of provisions, the city was invested by the Turks. 
Discouragement now took possession of the Chris
tians, many of whom escaped to the count of Blois 
at Alexandretta, to whom they related exaggerated 
tales of the sufferings they had endured, and the 
utter hopelessness of continuing the war. The 
count broke up his camp, and retreated towards 
Constantinople, when on his way, he met the em
peror Alexius with an army with which he had 
issued forth to take possession of the conquests the 
Christians had made. When he heard the tidings 
the fugitive gave, he turned back with the count of 
Blois to Constantinople, leaving the other Crusa
ders in Antioch to shift as they would.

In Antioch were now only GO,000 men out of the 
300,000, pestilence and desertion had done its 
work. The miserable state of their host knit the 
leaders more firmly together, and they determined 
never to desert the cause so long as life lasted.— 
Their followers were so dispirited, that no induce
ment would make them bear up against their mis
fortunes, until a priest hit on a pious fraud, where
by the host became inspirited, and the enthusiasm 
which had led them from Europe blazed forth with 
its original lustre, and the men demanded with loud 
cries to be led against the enemy.

Peter the Hermit had been previously sent to 
the camp of the Turks, and saw Kerbogha, the 
chief, to whom he proposed the quarrel should be 
settled by a chosen number from each army. He 
was dismissed with contempt, Kerbogha saying be 
could agree to no such terms fiom a set of such 
miserable beggars and robbers.

When Antioch fell into the hands of the Chris
tians, the citadel remained in the hands of the 
Turks, who then by their position overlooking the 
city, were able to inform the besieging army of the 
movements of the Christians, hanging out a black 
flag whenever the Christians were about to make 
a sortie.

The leaders availing themselves of the religious 
excitement which had now sprung up amongst the 
soldiers, determined to lead them forth with the 
holy lance, the object of the priestly fraud in the 
van. The soldiers in the citadel observing the 
movement, hung out the black flag, Kerbogha at 
the time playing at chess, insisted on finishing the 
game, ere he attended to so unworthy an adver
sary as he deemed the Christians to be. The on
slaught was made, and then Kerbogha became 
aware his adversaries were not so despicable, and 
he took vigorous’measures to repair his mistake; 
the Sultan of Roum was dispatched to attack them 
in the rear. The contest was still doubtful when 
this assault was made. Godfrey and Tancred flew 
to the rescue of Bohemund. The bishop of Puy 
with the holy lance was with his squadron left to 
confront Kcrbegha and his forces; the presence of 
the lance made a hero of the meanest soldier. The 
Turks pressed on, and the Christians began to give 
way when a cry was raised that the saints were 
battling on their side, faith was in every heart, the 
old battle cry, God icill it, was raised. A panic 
seized the Turks, and Persians who gave way on 
every side, in vain Kerbogha attempted to rally 
them, fear is as contagious as enthusiasm—his ef
forts were unheeded, and he and the Sultan were 
compelled to flee with the rest 70,000 of the be
sieging host lay stretched in death on the battle
field. The camp with its ample stores of provisions 
and immense riches fell into the hands of the vic
tors. Horses became so plentiful, that every Chris
tian knight was now equipped with a steed.— 
After the victory, a solemn thanksgiving was of
fered up by the whole army, and the holy lance 
visited by every soldier. After this success, dis
sension again sprung up amongst the chiefs. The 
story of the lance was questioned, and its author 
perished in /he ordeal by fire.

After staying at Antioch some time, the expe- 
dition set forth for Jerusalem. Marah next fell in
to their hands. The disputes amongst the chief
tains now ran so high, that the soldiers impatient 
of the repeated delays, were on the point of choos
ing new leaders, when Godfrey set fire to the camp 
and marched forward. His movement was follow
ed by the other chiefs, and the whole army march
ed on. At Emaus the army was met by a deputa
tion', of Christians from Bethelehem, praying for im
mediate aid against the infidels. The very name 
of Bethelehem was sufficient, in the night the army 
marched, on sighting the spires of Jerusalem the 
feelings of the host were touched, and they were 
then but meek and humble pilgrims, who the day 
before were raging and ferocious fanatics. After 
the first ebullition of their joy had subsided, the 
inarch was resumed, and the city invested on all

sides. An assault was made which was repulsed. 
This repulse taught the leaders caution. War-like 
implements were then constructed, unity among 
the chiefs again reigned in the camp. The engines 
were set to work, the walls were undermined, and 
in a short time the city was won. Peter the Her
mit who had so long remained under the veil of 
neglect, was that day repaid for all the sufferings 
he had endured. The Christians of Jerusalem is
sued from their hiding places, and welcomed their 
deliverer. Peter became an especial object of their 
gratitude. He afterwards held some ecclesiastical 
office in the city, but as to his ultimate faith, his
tory is silent

Jerusalem was erectad into a kingdom, and con
tinued in the power of the Christians for many 
years. In 1145, Edessa, a strong frontier town, fell 
into the hands of the Saraces. Nourheddin, their 
chief, was only waiting for an opportunity to ad
vance upon Jerusalem, now weakened and divided 
by internal dissension, and not in a state to make 
available resistance. The news filled the Western 
Church with grief and alarm, and a new crusade 
was preached for the deliverance of Jerusalem.— 
The enthusiasm of the people did not reach the 
height they did in the first crusade, and the ardor 
on the third was less general than the second.— 
Eventually public enthusiasm became extinct, and 
the holy city became the dominion of its old mas
ters without causing a convulsion in christendom.

It is unnecessary to pursue the subject, the pic
ture of the first crusade is the picture of almost 
all of them, eleven in number ; ruined by the dis
sensions of their chiefs, and characterized by the 
immorality and impiety of the subordinates.

Thus have I run through in a cursory manner 
the great evils of fanatical enthusiasm—a fanatic
ism, which under the influence of priestcraft, in
fected every portion of the community, from the 
king down to the lowest commoner. The mania 
was universal, because the priesthood were univer
sal, taking their cue from its sole head, Rome; 
and although the priests were of different nations, 
yet because bound by a sole allegiance, and having 
but one object: the advancement of the power and 
interest of the Church, they acted unanimously; 
and because of their unanimity, and the prevailing 
ignorance of the community, were enabled to gain 
an ascendency over the minds of all. The com
moners having little to lose believed all the priest
hood inculcated. The powerful were lured by the 
selfish views of aggrandisement presented to them. 
The kings were compelled to lend their aid, be
cause public opinion was too loud and strong when 
backed by the power of the Church to be stifled.

The history of the Crusade is a lesson to human
ity, and shows that with an unanimous power,with 
force sufficient to enchain the minds of rulers, any 
excess contemplated, however brutal and absurd, 
can find an universal acceptance.

The wide-spread belief of Spiritualism in these 
dark ages would have excited a crusade against 
its professors. It has spread because reason is 
more powerful than mysticism, and although won
der has been a great ingredient in exciting atten
tion, and caused an investigation which has com
pelled a belief. Yet here Spiritualism does not 
stop. If it did, then were it as senseless a creed as 
its opponents denounce it to be, and were worthy 
of the contempt affected by the rigid professors of 
Christianity towards it; and were rightfully crushed 
out of being by means even as lawless as a cru
sade. But when its banner is Spiritual liberty and 
truth,with all the true virtues of humanity march
ing in the van, what power shall gainsay it ? Are 
not the Spiritualists in truth the crusaders of the 
present age, to gain by reason and purity a blood
less victory over dogmatical error which for centu
ries has blighted the full growth and glorious truths 
of Christ ?

We have no mysteries beneath which to hide, 
for we know that the laws of God are as universal 
as His love, by which all men shall attain to a glo
rious eternity through the grand gradations of pro
gression. In all truth, believe me,

S. B.

Home.—Happy is the man who has a little home 
and a little angel in it of a Saturday night. A 
house, no matter how little, provided it will hold 
two or so—no matter how humbly furnished, pro
vided there is hope in it; let the winds blow—close 
the curtains.

What if they are calico, or plain white border, 
tassel, or any such thing. Let the rains come down, 
heap upon the fire. No matter if you hav’nt a 
candle to bless yourself with, for what a beautiful 
light glowing coal makes, rendering clouding, shed
ding a sunset through the room; just enough to 
talk by, not loud as in the highway, nor rapid, as 
the hurrying world, but softly, slowly, wbispering- 
ly, with pauses between, for the storm without and 
the thoughts within to fill up.

Then wheel the sofa round before the fire; no 
matter if the sofa is a settee, uncushioned at that, 
if so be it is just long enough for two and a half in 
it How sweetly the music of silver bells from 
the time to come falls on the listening lieart then. 
How mourufully swell the chimes.

Under such circumstances and at such a time, 
one can be at least sixty-nine and a half statute 
miles nearer “ kingdom come, than any other point 
in this world laid down in Malte Brun.”

May be you smile at this picture ; but there is 
a secret between us, viz: it is a copy of a picture, 
rudely drawn, but true as the Pentateuch of an ori
ginal in every human heart.
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So great was the frenzy with which the people ’ 

were inspired, that all hastened to convert their 
moveables, lands and houses into cash. The no
bles mortgaged their estates to provide funds, and : 
conferred immunities upon neighboring towns for : 
paltry sums. During the Spring and Summer of 
lO.'tG the roads teemed with crusaders hastening to : 
the rendezvous.

Three great bodies were formed, one of which 
ranged itself under the command of Peter. 
Another under that of a bold adventurer named 
M alter the Penniless, and the third, in Germany, 
under a monk named Gottschalk. These bands, 
which together amounted to 300,000 men, are said 
to have been composed of the scum of Europe. 
The first band under "Walter went through Ger
many into Hungary, where they were kindly re
ceived, but not content with necessaries they 
wanted luxuries. They behaved ill, and plundered 
the houses, murdering all who resisted. This 
aroused the Huns,who came up with the crusading 
host near Semlin, where they attacked and slew a 
large number of them, and then harrassed their 
march until they were out of their territory. The 
host met with no better reception in Bulgaria, ci
ties refused to let them pass, and villages refused

A BnAVTirrL Incident.—A lady lately visiting 
New York city, saw one day on the sidewalk, a 
ragged, cold and hungry little girl, gazing wishfully 
at some cake in a shop window. She stopped and 
taking the little one by the hand, led her into the 
store, though she was aware that bread might be 
better for the child than calc, yet desiring to gra
tify the shivering and forlorn one, she bought and 
gave her the cake she wanted. She then took her 
to another place,where she procured her a shawl 
and other articles of comfort. The grateful little 
creature looked the benevolent lady up full in the 
face, and with artless simplicity said, axlre you 
God's vrife ?”—Exchange,
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Bo long as Men are Honest, so long will Success follow 
in the Footsteps of their Labors.

NEW YORK, SATURDAY, FEB. 23, 1856.

“ TELL THE TRUTH AND LIE NOT.”
The thoughtful observer of human life cannot fail 

to see the propriety of Paul’s making Charity the 
Chief of Christian graces and the greatest of virtues, 
for the many efforts made to prejudice the mind 
against Spiritualism, is convincing proof, were there 
no other—that it is not easy to overcome the force 
of habit and the tendencies of old associations. We 
incline to Paul’s opinion, notwithstanding, many 
of our opponents not ODly suppress much that is of
fered in explanation and vindication of Spiritualism, 
but color what they say or write on the subject, so 
as to convey a very different view of the case, il in 
deed the statements have any- resemblance to the 
truth. This is illustrated by the reports of and the 
comments made on the late exposure of the Daven
port mediums in this city. Thus a writer in the 
Medical Gazette, alluding to the subject and to the 
circle at which the exposure was made—says. 
“ A Skeptic who was present, concealing his un* 
belief, begged that the spirits would repeat the 
manifestation, which being done, he quickly leaped 
to the end of the table,” and detected the imposi. 
tion. This statement is true in every word, and 
yet conveys a false impression to the reader, for 
those unacquainted with the circumstances, suppose 
this “Skeptic” to be an onfi'-Spiritualist,perhaps the 
writer himself, who by far sightedness of some kind, 
saw through the deception. Thus one he makes 
many, and to carry out the rhyme, makes the last 
lie the worst of any. To illustrate which, we copy 
from the Christian Secratary, a paper not over 
scrupulous in its issues on Spiritualism. Referring 
to these boy mediums, its Editor says, they “ held 
their exhibitions in a dark room, and under cover 
of the darkness made dupes of those who were sil
ly enough to pay their entrance fee, until they were 
fully and fairly exposed by a police officer.”— 
In the first extract a “ Skeptic” has the credit, and 
in the second, a “ police officer” gets the honor of 
“fully and fairly” exposing these deceptions. Now 
here is where our Charity is put to the test, for we 
dislike to think these men, would deliberately and 
knowingly tell a falsehood, and yet the one implies 
it and the other states it, in withholding the fact 
from the public, that a Spiritualist exposed the 
tricks of these mediums, and made known their im
positions. The conviction of trick and imposture, 
was not confined to one Spiritualist, for many hav
ing investigated, were satisfied that some deception 
was practised by these boys, a week before the ex
posure was made. As individual conviction and 
public proof however, are not at all times the same, 
nor capable of a like demonstration, the subject 
was permitted to run as it did, until the time of its 
culmination.

We do not offer these remarks because we are 
at all sensitive as to the consequences of this or 
of other exposures, for every intelligent and con
sistent Spiritualist knows why he believes in Spirit
intercourse, and cannot be deprived of its consola
tions by any inferential arguments deducible from 
such premises.

Still we would be pleased to see an improvement 
in the habit of telling the truth, for until men get 
in the way of telling the exact truth, there will be 
little true progress or harmony of the race. Those 
therefore, who make issues on known facts, like 
the writers above quoted, may think they are wise 
and prudent disputants and counsellors; but every 
intelligent and unbiased mind will feel they are as
sassinating the character and integrity of human 
nature, and removing far hence the covenant of 
grace and the advent of universal tolerance.

So far, however, as the immediate effects of the 
issue are concerned, it is a question of fact, icho 
suffers most by such indiscriminate and palpable 
dishonesty, for many of the secular press have the 
good sense to see, and the common honesty to say, 
that such exhibitions of prejudice are neither pro
fitable nor desirable. Thus, the Philadelphia Sun
day Jfcrcury alluding to “quack Spiritualietf’says :

“The recent exposure of the “Davenport Cir
cle,” at New York, lias given occasion for many 
exulting and sarcastic remarks from those news
papers which seemed to consider it a part of their 
duty to upset all tangible evidence of a future life. 
These organs of Dielikeadogativeness, forgot how- 
ver, to state the circumstance that the Davenports 

Were detected in their impositions, and promptly 
exposed and denounced by Spiritualists themselves 
—men of conscience and principle, who preferred 
that their cause should suffer in the eyes of vulgar 
observers, rather than permit an imposture to be 
successful. If the Davenports are quacks or char
latans, that circumstance doas not prove that all 
Spiritualism is quackery. There are quacks in all 
trades and professions, and deceivers among the 
apostles of all creeds. But when a thing is coun
terfeited, we have the best assurance that there is 
something of the same kind which is genuine.— 
There would be no spurious gold dollars, if there 
were none of the genuine article.”

When the “majority” are in the habit of recog
nizing the truth, and telling “ nothing but the 
truth,” “ the world and the rest of mankind” may 
then hope for practical progress and virtual eman
cipation, from “ the lust, the flesh and the devil.”

“ We find the above paragraph going the rounds 
of the papers without any credit; and do not know 
where it originated; but we do know Mr. Fergu
son, and his amiable lady and daughter, who are 
extraordinary spiritual mediums. Whether Mr. 
Ferguson reported the assertion quoted we are not 
able to say ; but we know that the mediums in 
Nashville profess to perform cures by other reme
dies than those used by physicians. And if these 
medicines are produced in.the manner above stated, 
it is some thing more than can be accounted for upon 
any known, natural or physical law, and has rather 
the appearance than otherwise of the miraculous. 
Admitting that Mr. F. did make the statement, did 
we not know him so well and so intimately, we 
should feel disposed to cal] it a farce and let it pass. 
We know that Mr. Ferguson has, for several years, 
as well as hundreds of others among whom are 
some of the most respectable citizens of that city, 
been a strong believer in spiritualism ; and we also 
know that he has long been held in high estimation, 
not only by a large portion of the citizens of Nash
ville, but by men in high places all over the country 
—that he commands the attention and the most 
profound respect of large audiences on the Sabbath, 
composed, to a great extent, of the talent of the 
city and vicinity ; that he receives a salary suffi
ciently ample to sustain his family above want, and 
afford them many of the luxuries oflife, without be
ing compelled to resort to any kind of humbuggery 
to sustain his position. Taking all these facts into 
consideration, if Mr. Ferguson is not a believer, and 
a sincere believer in spiritualism, what induce
ments are offered to lead him into this speculation? 
Did he desire more popularity? It certainly has 
not raised him any higher in an enviable scale be
fore the world—rather say an unenviable one.— 
Does he do so for any pecuniary benefits, or emo
lument he may receive ? Wherein do the profits 
consist? Or from what source does it proceed ? 
We know not, unless it may be from the proceeds 
of what few pamphlets he has published occasion
ally. Where, then, is the inducement growing out 
of any personal or pecuniary consideration ?”

The question then resolves itself into three pro
positions :

1. That Spiritualism a great truth, the principles 
of which are not yet fully developed, but unfor
tunately has many counterfeiters.

2. That it is the work of devils, who transform 
themselves into angels of light, and that Mr. Fer
guson, with thousands of others, have been deceiv
ed thereby.

3. That Mr. Ferguson knows it to be a deception 
and is a deceiver himself, and has taken advantage, 
of the great confidence reposed in him by the peo
ple, and to gratify his curiosity, is trying to see 
how far he can succeed in imposing upon the du
plicity of those who are honestly endeavoring to 
“ prove all things and hold fast that which is good.”

From the high regard we have ever maintained 
for Mr. and Mrs. Ferguson, who are both highly 
esteemed by those who know them best, for their 
amiablefiess and private virtues, we are slow to 
believe that the latter is the one he has adopted.— 
Yet time will sooner or later show us his true po
sition.

It is with some delicacy that we make these 
remarks, for the proceedings of Spiritualists is, to 
us, yet shrouded in a mystery, from the myste
rious labyrinths of which we have yet to extri
cate ourselves.

Considering the excitement that grew out of the 
facts developed through Mr. Hume’s mediumship 
in London, nothing could be more natural than the 
excitement in Florence, since “like causes produce 
like effects.”

Still we were not prepared for the Jesuitical 
phase of this statement, notwithstanding it is gen
erally supposed to be as hard for a Jesuit to alter 
bis nature as it is for an “Ethiopian to change his 
skin.”

How far the government will be effectual in stop
ping the manifestations and preventing further ex
citement may be inferred from the following, ex
tracted from a private letter,written by a Boston 
literary gentleman to the Ediior of the N. E. Spir
itualist. He says:

“Spiritualism is creating a great excitement 
here. An English gentleman told me to-day of 
being present last evening in company where there 
were two mediums suddenly developed whilst they 
were sitting around the table making fun. The ta
bles began to move in earnest, raps were heard, 
and some astonishing communications were given. 
Yesterday I went on an excursion with a noble 
Roman, who himself introduced the subject, and 
asked me, with great anxiety, if I could, by any 
means, arrange an interview between him and the 
‘medium from America,’meaning Mr. Hume. The 
priesthood, more consistent than our clergy, 
mit the Spiritual origin of the manifestations, 
denounce them as diabolical.”

The same writer states: “ Hiram Power,
sculptor, a truly spiritual-minded man, has 
come a raticmal believer in the phenomena of mod
em Spiritualism.”

That there should be a variety of opinions as to 
the origin and character of these manifestations is 
most natural; and few acquainted with the his
tory of modern Spiritualism in this country, will be 
surprised in knowing that the clergy and others of 
Florence ascribe “the honor and glory” of its ad
vent to “the Devil and his angels!”

This conclusion, however obnoxious to good 
sense, is most natural where conventional education 
and theological prepossessions give coloring to the 
character of the manifestations.

This is evident from the concessions made in this 
country, and the reasoning in the following, which 
is an extract from a letter written in Florence for 
and published in the Newark Daily Advertiser of 
Jan. 21st.
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THE LATE "MIRACLE” AT REV. J. B. 
FERGUSON’S.

M c copied some lime since, an article from one of 
our exchanges, in which Brother Ferguson gave an 
account of some manifestations occurring at his 
house—bis daughter being medium ; the character 
of which was so near a kin to the miraculous, that 
most persons who have read it, have expressed 
more or less skeptiscism as to its possibility. In
deed the manifestations were so startling, as to pre
vent Brother F. from giving a detailed report of the 
same. The following, which is going the rounds 
of the press, may serve to remind the reader of tbe 
article referred to:

“ Rev. J. B. Ferguson, of Nashville, Tenn., re
ports that he has a daughter of fourteen, a medium, 
who, by stirring a spoon in an empty teacup, pro
duces medicines that cure a variety of diseases.— 
The medicines are supposed to be eliminated from 
the elements of the atmosphere by an eminent de
ceased chemist.”

M e call attention to the subject at this time not to 
discuss the probabilities of the narrative nor at
tempt to account for the manifestation, but to in
troduce the evidence of one, who professing to know 
Brother F., bears voluntary testimony to his worth 
as a man, and his character and standing as a 
Christian Spiritualist. The writer is the Editor of 
the Loudon (Tenn.) Orient, who in discussing the 

’ probabilities of the case, naturally enough is led to 
examine the character of the principle witness. We 
give most of his reflections, that the readei may 
know, what can be said in favor of Brother Fergu
son as a competent witness and an honest man.— 
The writer says:

MRS. DAVIS’ LECTURE.
This lady lectured according to promise at the 

Stuyvesant Institute, on last Sunday morning to a 
large audience, considering the coldness of the 
weather, on the Uses and Abuses of Spiritualism.

XL’he subject matter suggested for discussion by 
this double relation of Spiritualism to the develop
ments of life and society, is so vast and varied, 
that it could not be well analyzed and illustrated in 
a half dozen, much less one lecture, consequently 
we are not disappointed in finding that Mrs. Davis 
had made selection of some of the most prominent 
and important points for consideration.

Among other items discussed at some length in 
the early part of her lecture, was the need of, and 
the use and abuse of organizations. Her positions 
were clearly defined, and her conclusions logically 
drawn; the sum and substance of which is com
prehended in the aphorism of Jesus, “the Sabbath 
was made for man, not man for the Sabbath.”— 
During the discussion of the subject, however, the 
lecturer made some very plain reflections on the 
present order of society, its social usages and ty
rannical laws, issues that led her to ignore the mo
ralities of the age and the phariseesm of the times. 
That there was much truth in her remarks, when 
looked at from the stand-point of moralism and 
Christianity, none could deny, but as abstractions 
and generalisms are of limited significance in “Poli
tical Economy,” this method should be modified by 
the more sober and matter of fact philosophy of 
progress. This modification is necessary at least, 
until men grow into a recognition of, and have some 
sympathy for the obligations and duties of distri
butive justice, for in their present state, they are 
very apt to convert the radical statement of the 
moralist into declamation, and call them the rant
ing of the enthusiast.

Another item paade prominent in that lecture, 
was the irreverence manifested by some Spiritualists 
at circles, to the Spirits purporting to been rapport 
with them. This consisted mostly in a familiar, if 
not a vulgar freedom, which would not have been 
dreamed of, much less practiced by them during 
the Earth-life of these same Spirits.

There was much in this part of the lecture, that 
should have been heard by a much larger audience, 
and most of them Spiritualists, as the lecturer out
lined the customs aud commented on the manners 
now popular in most circles. Take the lecture in 
all, there was much in it to reward the attentive 
listener and quicken thought in the reflective. Still, 
the sphere of the lady was critical rather than Ca
tholic, and we apprehend she sees the defects of so
ciety much clearer, than the means for their correc
tion. Her voice is clear, her delivery distinct and 
calm, her bearing and movement self-possessed and 
graceful. And if the saying is true, that a person 
is known by the company he keeps, then are we to 
infer, Mrs. Davis is anti-Christian, as well as anti
Ecclesiastic in most of her associates and affinities, 
for her selections of the reformatory Great from the 
history of the past, comprised a new “Calender of 
Sanits,” which may be said to commence with 
Celsus and to extend to Thomas Paine and his ad
mirers.

We say this, not to find fault with her or them 
for extreme and one sided issues, let them come 
from whom they may, will “ not make one hair 
white or black. We hope, soon, however, to be 
able to report her appreciation of other Reformers 
and more Catholic measures,since the providence of 
God has used various agents and methods to aid 
progress and develop the race.

Florence, Dec. 27, 1855.
In obedience to the injunction of the Apostle, 

“Prove all things,” some of the Americans here 
have taken advantage of the late visit of a clever 
“medium,” Mr. Hume, of Boston, to investigate 
what is termed modernly “Spiritualism.” The re
sults have been various in various minds. Some 
few may be biassed, by the wonderful manifesta
tions witnessed, in favor of “the Spirits;” some 
attribute all to a new development of natural laws, 
and some to downright sorcery; but 7ione,who have 
seen for themselves, to legerdemain. Indeed, the 
simplest of the marvels revealed through this me
dium, could not be produced by the most adroit 
juggler, at least without machinery and accompli
ces,which he certainly has not had here to aid him. 
Is he not aided then by invisible agents? Are not 
these things such as have in all ages been attri
buted to witchcraft, even by our sensible Puritan 
fathers ? What other name can be given to that 
power which can callup forms purporting to come 
from the realm of shades, as the Witch of Endor 
did the likeness of Samuel for Saul, after God had 
departed from him, and he could get no response 
save from “a familiar Spirit”—the power that 
brings shadowy hands to view, which perhaps 
writes judgment against itself as truly as the mys
terious handwriting on the wall convinced Bel
shazzar; or, which can give illusive matter to these 
hauas, so that they seemed to the touch fleshy and 
warm!

A “ STRIKING LIKENESS”
The Spiritual Universe of February 16, contains 

quite a full report of the discussion on Spiritualism, 
which came off at Jackson, (Mich.,) between S. B. 
Brittan, Editor of the Spiritual Telegraph, and Pre
sident Mahan, a resident minister of that place. As 
we are party to the Spiritual theory—modesty 
suggests the propriety of withholding what—under 
other circumstances we would be apt to say. We 
therefore suggest to all—who can get that issue of 
the Spiritual Universe—to read the discussion—as 
there are many things “new and old” in it worthy 
of remembrance. The conclusion of the whole mat
ter, in the mind of the reporter—so far as President 
Mahan was concerned—is summed up in the follow
ing “ dlr iking .Likeness”—which may be taken as a 
keg to the Pres, late “ unfoldingsf

The reporter, after stating some facts, which 
seem to have brought President Mahan and 
the audience into rather painful and personal rela
tions. Says :

I state these incidents for the purpose of show
ing the temper of the audience. The fact was that 
the President had exasperated the feelings ofmany 
persons in the audience, who were not Spiritualists, 
by his want of candor—his authoratative denuncia
tions—his bold assertions, and then denying that 
he had said so—his want of gentlemanly conduct— 
his affected sneers—and above all, a total want of 
the characteristics of a Christian man and minister 
seeking to elicit the truth. He disappointed, I 
venture to say, every body but himself. He was 
very dogmatic. His enunciation and manner indi
cated that it is 7, President Mahan, thus speaks, 
let no man presume to contradict. He will'learn, 
if be remains long in this country, that many of the 
people here think for themselves—that overbearing 
arrogance is at a low ebb.

SPIRITUALISM NOT SO BAD AFTER 
ALL.

The Christian Freeman, of Feb. 9, contains a 
letter from Brother Plumb, in which he alludes to 
a religious awakening in his vicinity, after which 
we have the following extract:

“I am reminded here of the fact, that Spiritual
ism (technically I mean,) has done good to our 
cause in this region, in leading many to investigate 
the subject of religion anew, and resulting in their 
ultimate conversion to a higher and better form of 
faith.

It seems from this, notwithstanding tbe quota
tion points and qualification, that Spiritualism has 
done some good in “ leading many to investigate 
the subject of religion. We have no doubt such 
will be its tendency whenever and wherever its 
genus is recognized and its teachings appreciated.

As to the “ higher and better form of faith,” 
spoken of in the above we have no knowledge, 
but if any one else has, God help him and all 
others in obtaining it. We will not quarrel with 
him about -which is best, if Brother Plumb’s con
verts will give us a practical Christian life, with
out which all belief is but a sounding brass and 
a tinkling cymbal.

TEST FACTS FOR FOB DR. BELL.
As the following facts address themselves to Dr. Bell 

and all who sympathize with the objections offered by him 
against the Spirit origin of the modern manifestations, it 
is hoped he or some of the •* wise men of the East, will 
give the desired explanation, "or else acknowledge their 
objections to be destitute of philosophic value.

In calling attention to the facts, we feel warranted in as
suming their entire reliability, as we know the theme to 
come from a gentleman, whose mental and religious cul
ture, alike qualify him to bo a discriminate observer and an 
honest reporter of the phenomena.

We say this not to bias the judgment of the reader, but 
to impress the mind with the value of the facts as they are 
corrective of the assumptions of Dr.Bell, Pres. Mahan and all 
others, who make Clairvoyance and Psychology the active 
agents and controling forces in the development of the Spi
ritual phenomena. The reader will bear in mind, there 
fore, the facts are addressed to his reason, and demand 
from him an explanation, if he reject the pretensions ac
companying the manifestations. Without further remark 
we submit the following.
To the Editor of the Christian Spiritualist :

Sir : Desiring to contribute to the rapidly in
creasing fund of facts confirming the actuality of 
our intercourse with Spirits, I briefly submit tbe 
following: Recently, at a private Circle, the me
dium, who writes without impression, her hand of 
course, being controlled mechanically, indicated by 
signs that I should sit in the Circle and place my 
hands upon the table, a thing rarely asked of me. 
This I did. The medium’s finger was now used to 
trace certain geometrical figures with which I was 
familiar, but having taught many pupils in Geo
metry, I failed to recognize any particular Spirit. 
I had hardly spoken of my inability to call to mind 
any deceased pupil thus related to me, when the 
medium’s hand seized the pencil and wrote, “ J. 
Purvis.” I at once called to mind a pupil by the 
name of “Purvis,” who died about five years 
since. I heartily welcomed his presence, and thro’ 
tbe medium received such a greeting as is not com
mon in this earth-life. Truly, I had known this 
individual as my student, but not in the science of 
Geometry. He, however was my wife’s peculiar 
favorite, being young, and to us, in the history and 
circumstances of his life, exceedingly interesting. 
Consequently .he was often in my studio, and fre
quently saw me engaged in geometric and algebraic 
problems. But I failed to recognize him except by 
his name, and this had partially escaped my me
mory, and was not recalled for some minutes, eith
er by myself or wife, who was present at the sit
ting. TYe readily recalled the given name of an 
older brother, Robert, a fellow-student, but “Jos
eph,” the first name of our Spirit friend, was not 
in our mind. To this name, and of course to the 
Spirit purporting to communicate, the medium was 
an entire stranger. To assure ourselves further as 
to the identity of this Spirit, we asked for the name 
of a student who died at the Institution under very 
peculiar and distressing ciicumstances. Soon the 
medium’s hand wrote “Spring.” When this name 
was called for and before it was written, neither 
myself nor wife, who were the only persons pre
sent at the sitting acquainted with the student re
ferred to, had been able to recollect it.

Again we asked if the Spirit present could pro
duce tbe name of a young lady a fellow-stu
dent, who composed some excellent and touching 
stanzas apropos to the event of Spring’s death, 
when “ Tacy” was written. This name also was 
not in our mind when asked for. At our request 
the last name which had been recalled by the first, 
“Tacy,” was seemingly with difficulty produced, 
for it was written slowly, letter by letter, “T-o-w-n- 
s-e-n-d.”

The medium’s hand now wrote quickly a word 
which we could not decipher, commencing with 
“ Q.” It was written again with the same result 
The third time “ Quakeress” was plainly written 
under “ Townsend,” and immediately it recalled 
the fact that “ Tacy” was a member of the Society 
of Friends. Not yet quite satisfied, (could this be 
possible!) my wife recollecting that Joseph, on 
bidding her good afternoon or evening, was accus
tomed to make use of a French phrase, of infre
quent occurrence in ordinary parlance, in a man
ner quite peculiar to himself and endearing to her, 
and which we could not recall to mind, requested 
that it might be given us, when to our surprise the 
medium wrote “Bon oprica infjf,” (Good-afternoon.) 
And indeed, how often did he wave an adieu to my 
wife, adding an affectiorftte “ bon apres-midi, Ma
dame W----- .”

I now asked Joseph, considering his more elevat
ed position, to instruct me, when he wrote briefly: 
“ Respected Instructor.”

Jfy teachings are of a higher order than those 
which so much delighted me and which my men
tality so greedily drank in while with you in the 
form. 0 how my soul now drinks in knowledge 
from these pure Fountains!

(Signed) Joseph.
fl'e need not comment upon the incidents of this 

sitting. The unmistakable and reliable evidences 
of the identity of this Spirit and its presence was 
enough to overthrow the skeptical stubbornness of 
any unbeliever. There are at least five distinct 
points, where our recollections or perceptions did not 
serve us, in which the medium’s hand conveyed to 
us, or revived in our memories established facts 
with which we had previously been familiar.

Come, savans, come, and render us a solution of 
these problems, involving the agency of Spirits in 
mundane affairs; produce an explanation of the 
(not to us) mysterious causes that philosophically 
and scientifically underlie these wonderous and 
startling phenomena. Come, “ wise men of the 
East,” for we no longer look to the West. Come 
with your (“ odd) forces," and deliver us from this 
abyss of hopeless incertitude. L. H. VV.

Brooklyn, Dec. 3, 1855.

SPIRITUALISM IN ITALY.
A correspondent of the Few Orleans Delta, writ

ing from Florence, says that:
“Mr. Hume, a Spiritualist from New York, is in 

that city, and has created great excitement by ex
hibitions of his Spiritual influence. The govern
ment has forbidden him to exercise his power, and 
he has been stabbed at twice, it is supposed by the 
instigation of the Jesuits.”

Another Death Revealed in a Dream.—Mr. 
Nicholas Treweek, of Mineral Point, Wis., was killed 
under peculiar circumstances, a few days since.— 
He had been in California for the past five years, 
and was on his way home; a short distance from 
Galena, he attempted to get into a stage coach 
while the horses were in motion, fell forward, got 
entangled in the reins, and was taken up with a frac
tured skull, and soon after died. The most singular 
circumstance, says the Platevile American, con
nected with this sad affair, is that the wife of Mr. 
Treweek, although not expecting her husband 
home until spring, had dreamed about three days 
before that her husband was killed, and had been 
bitterly lamenting it, so that she could not be 
comforted. When told that news had come from 
her husband, she burst out crying, exclaiming— 
“He is dead !’’—Hartford Times.

For tbe Christian Spiritualist 
POLEMICS.

BV S. M. PETERS, S. R.
Outsiders,who have never been initiated into the 

mysteries of theological training, are at a loss to 
discover why preachers of the gospel, and editors 
of religious papers should wrangle and equivocate 
about the merest trifles,—who to avoid the conse
quences of their palpable inconsistencies fall back 
behind the imaginary sanctity of “creedj” and cry 
infidel, blasphemer, humbug, as an offset and re
but of all argument. That they do these things is 
too well known to be disputed ; and quite recently 
they have hit upon a new device, which is to ex
press the most profound commisseration for the 
imbecility and delusion of every opponent with 
whom they find themselves unable to maintain a 
controversy.

The young men and women of the rising genera
tion do a good share of their own thinking; they 
see and hear for themselves, and they have almost 
universally adopted the opinion that the large 
portion of the clergy are dishonest. This view of 
the case has grown out of the indisputable facts 
stated above. The charge of dishonesty against a 
class so large, and so respectable according to the 
popular definition of that term, is a weighty one, 
and one that should be examined with care before 
indiscriminate condemnation follows it They who 
make the charge, as I said at the beginning, are 
outsiders, in blissful ignorance of the sublime mys-

teries of theological training. It is true it is gener- there is great want of healing remedies 
ally known that each denomination has its tbeolo- ’-------- ,v‘- ~
gieal college, but it is not known that inside of 
this institution a system of halter breaking is car
ried on, that either drives the student from its 
doors in disgust, or else completely destroys his in
dividuality. He is not allowad the exercise of his 
reason in the comprehension of the interior sig
nificance of a passage of Scripture if his rendering 
conflicts in the least with the rendering of the 
standard theology of his seek His education is 
completed when he has learned all his teacher 
knows,which requires but a short time. He then 
goes forth to display his educational powers to a 
congregation, precisely as a puppet is exhibited,be
fore an audience.

The advent of Spiritualism emboldened men to 
erect a free platform for polemical discussion. For 
this the clergy were not prepared, and they en
deavored to “humbug” it down, but failed. Their 
plaster of biologized sanctimoniousness would not 
stick, and they found themselves reduced to the 
necessity of fighting for their bread and cheese. 
They had families dependent upon their salaries, 
and it is not to be supposed that they would give 
up these for the sake even of truth, until they had 
time to look about them. Something must be done 
meanwhile, as the various dodges and prevarica
tions they have used to keep up appearances, have 
placed them in a very ridiculous position. But 
after all the sweeping charge of clerical dishonesty 
ts too hard. What right have we to expect the 
clergy as a class to be more honest than any other 
trade or profession. None at all, if we made 
the same allowance for them that we should 
for others under the same embarrassments we 
should find them full as honest as any other pro
fession, not excepting lawyers and doctors. Before 
condemning a man,we should inquire into his ante
cedents, and more than likely we shall find his 
faults to be the certain results of his education and 
necessities.

A clergyman or editor has no better right to 
adopt a new idea into the theological system that 
he is employed to advocate, than an operative in a 
cotton factory has to introduce pew machinery in
to the mills without the consent and knowledge of 
his employer. The loss of place would be the cer
tain result in both cases. And so it is throughout 
the whole category of editorial and clerical secta
rianism. They are not free agents, and are not ac
countable for what they say.

Spiritualism is false to them because they know 
nothing about it, for the same reason that railroads 
and steamboats are biological delusions, because 
Moses says nothing about them. And in their en
deavor to do their duty to their employers, and 
meet the advent of Spiritualism without exposing 
the inconsistencies and contradictions of their own 
systems; they had no course but to pervert truths 
deny facts and make false statements. I repeat it, 
they should not be judged harshly for it; they are 
the slaves of custom. In the many dodges re
sorted to they have carefully avoided the discus
sion of principles occupying in the various stages 
of the Spiritual movement Dot less than five dis
tinct platforms. The first was “humbug,” the 
second “imposition and knavery,” the third “de
lusion.” Up to this time they had denied in posi
tive terms the existence of all the phenomena. 
Failing to arrest the movement by such means 
they stepped upon the platform No. 4. On this 
platform they admitted a part of the manifestations 
and explained them away by psychology and mes
merism,which they had denounced as humbugs up 
to that date. In order to make this dose palate- 
able they admitted also that Spiritualists were not 
all knaves and fools. The Few Church Herald and 
some others are still upon that platform, but the 
Christian Secretary and other involuntary pro
gressionists have arrived at platform No. 5. On 
this platform the plan of operations is to admit 
all the phenomena, and then stigmatize them as 
diobolical and develish. The occupants of plat
form No. 5 claim an intimate acquaintanceship 
with the devils that went into the swine in Ga- 
dara, and with all other Spirits of that class; 
but they know nothing about the Spirits that 
appeared to Jesus and three of his disciples on 
the Mount of Transfiguration, nor of the Spirit 
that revealed to John all that is written in the 
Apocalypse. Hence, in their endeavors to iden
tify modern Spiritualism with the lower order of 
manifestations 
admitting too 
end that they 
yet occupied, 
they put a Spiritual backslider on the stand, (if 
they can find one,) and accept his testimony as 
orthodox and infallible, although the same man 
when in the Spiritual ranks was entitled to no cre
dit whatever. The Christian Secretary, in a leader, 
on the last phase of the opposition, delivers itself 
of some wild statements, spiced with a few grains 
of truth. Subjoined are a few short specimens of 
his veracity:

“The believers in modern Spiritualism are com
posed of a class of persons who were principally 
unbelievers before. Deists, Universalists (for theirs 
is a system of unbelief in future punishment) in
cluding a number of preachers of that denomina
tion, and skeptics generally, comprise the great 
mass of believers. To these, perhaps, maj- be 
added thefollowers of Swedenborg and of Ann Lee. 
We know but little in regard to tbe effect of this 
delusion upon tbe two last-named seels, but so far 
as our observation has extended, in regard to the 
former, the effect has been to overthrow what lit
tle faith they had in the truths of divine revela
tion.”

The above is very far from the mark. “The be
lievers in modern Spiritualism” are to a great ex
tent members of sectarian churches, and several of 
the denominations have a greater number in their 
ranks than the Universalists.

The statement that this belief has the effect to 
“overthrow what little faith they had in the truths 
of divine revelation,” is utterly devoid of truth in 
every respect The very reverse is the fact, and 
the Christian Secretary would know this if he had 
the most distant idea of the true nature of divine 
revelation, or of the subject that he professes to 
handle. I quote again from the same:

“It may be replied by Spiritualists, that ortho
dox clergymen have embraced the Spiritual theory; 
but such cases are about as rare an occurrence as 
the transit of Venus; and we suspect that when 
they do occur, it would be found by investigation 
that there was “something rotten in Denmark,” 
prior to their embracing Spiritualism.”

If the Christian Secretary can show that the 
transit of "V enus is of frequent occurrence then the 
first part of the extract is correct. That there was 
and is “something rotten in Denmark” (priestcraft) 
no one will deny who knows anything about the 
history of the sectarian priesthood for the last 
twenty years. For further information on that 
point, I would refer the reader to the criminal re
cords of tbe State of New Y’ork, and to the muster- 
rolls of Sing Sing, Auburn and Clinton State 
Prisons.

If clergymen become Spiritualists that is no bu
siness of ours—at least we have no authority to 
reject them. The ministration of truth is designed 
for those who are sick and need a physician; and

in the 
much, 
are in
As a

Nrw Testament, they are 
and they will find in the 
the most vulnerable position 
prop to their last platform

there is something rotten in Denmark ” ** 
invited to the feast, and even the Christ^ 1 
is included in this invitation,which douba 
accept when he is weary of feeding on 
are ready to receive him any time, n , * 
“having authority” but as a “prodirapf’s” 
father’s house. “He that humbleth ft 
be exalted, but he that exalteth hlm^ 
abased.”

new publications.
The Bouquet of Spiritual Flower. 

chiefly through Mrs. J. S. Adams 'Xf 
Child, M. D. Poston: Bela Mar™ 
15 Franklin Street, 1856. pp. 188H’ 
Those interested in the publication of a ' ■

Wreath” of last year, will be pleased t “iUj« 
above work is a continuation of (he a ft I

The book is uniform enough in s; I
general execution to pass fora re-n^’r^^B 
the first issue. Few however wk) ICatl°MB 
will fail of finding convincing proof 
Spirit life, and new gatherings in 
grace; for the “Bouquet” iScompo " 
whose language, sentiment andk 
fresh with immortal longings soeakin ° ance'Me| to, and in behalf of, those deaffife.^ I 
well up within tbe Spirit, . e;i,res^l
holier moments, it yearns fa? 'D 'fetter aajl 
better life. * “d J

To the logician-the man of facte-and th I 
ternalist, the work may “prove nothin*” b n 1 
soul receptive of sentiment, affection and de I I 
ment will find it a reflective mirror of h^l 
ty’s most delicate sensations. Its logic 
tive, and appeals to the Spirit in favor of 
hope and charity.” Its Spirit is 
comprehends the shadows as well as tbe su^ul 
of experience, and throws the rich radiance of 1 
immortal splendor over the limitations and a / ■ 
of human life. d£fecE|

It not only bespeaks the need of a ,1 
development in every soul, but practically 
the beauty of all such developmenis.

Doubtless as a work of art there are m». I 
points from which its poetry and some of ih ■ 
soning may be criticized, but as there is Mb> I 
tension made to artistic measure or school 
logic, few will feel moved to make the issue, -I

The work, in few words, may be caIl«A I 
friendly monitor—one who s othes while con/1 
ing, one who consoles while ministerin* to b I 
manity’s needs, and aiding the Spirit's cults/1

It should be read, when the soul is “hun»A| 
and thirsting” after righteousness” that the Spsk| 
of contemplation and earnest resolve maygrorj,! 
to harmonic and friendly union, that the ^1 
man and the aDgelic woman may “be all aaDI 
all.” I

IVe make the following extract from near lb I 
close of the volume, that the reader mayjod*] 
whether a better acquaintance with the “Bouquet*! 
is desirable. I

The Spirit of Flora says: I
“Let us utter our thoughts with wisdom T-1 

wisdom guide us. Let us plant tbe wdritfrl 
an inclosure so high and strong that no fo»;o;| 
come in and destroy it. I

Let us open the eyes of the blind that fe| 
may see; let us uncover the beauties of earth- !-■ I 
us pluck the weeds toat the flowers may be«al

Materialism asks what better teachings b-c:| 
you to earth’s ch’ldren than the word of Gul

If you read the Bible, and appreciate its cf- 
tents,we bring nothing more, nothieg new If- 
come not to give new truths, but we come to ir- 
cover, to unfold truths that have ever existed, fr 
have not been perceived. New truths, great r- 
forms are unfolded among the meek and lowly.

We bring flowers, and the world takes them- 
we bring laurels and the world wears them. 1 
mortals cannot enter the garden, we will twit: 
beautiful wreaths and give to them. When 
have planted our own garden, materialism eit 
step in and take the praise; let these wor.i: 
children come and take it, far thus we marind 
them to an appreciation of beauty. We seekr.:1 
for honor; we seek not for laurels, we ass t: 
praise.

When materialism shall step in and tramp.: 
down our flowers there shall a purifying, sow
ing fragrance ascend and fiil the atmospsa 
around, and wili pass to other opening fields c. 
beauty that await us. And when were tta 
passed on they will follow to our new garden, as- 
so onward still we go.”

t

Blackwood’s Magazine for Jancaf.y.—Me I'-ik 
Published by Leonard Scott <k Co. 71' Fill-- 
Street
This issue of Blackwood has been so long o. 

laved that we had nearly concluded tho olil 
tleman had strayed into the backicoids and t 
lost among the snow drifts, or froze up re !• 
George’s Channel, as none of our acquaintK-- 
seemed to know- of his whereabouts. Herr tt 
is, however, hale and hearty for the coming vex 
“The Gold Screw and its Consequences, reflect: 
the economies to be learned by the expenditure: 
of the present war.

The “New Peace Party,” a dialogue for the 
times, discusses the diplomacy that brought about 
the present war, as well as diplomacy m general. 
“Military Adventures in the Pvrennecs,' by a 
Peninsular Medalist, is part first of what promi 
ses to be a very interesting narrative as military 
life. “Lancashire Strikes” outlines the preset, 
condition of many of England's poor, and tin p 
licies that made them what they are, and conta t- 
many plain truths for home consumption. Butv 
cannot particularize. The other ailicles aie U- 
“Court .and the Bar of England,” “Wet Dai--1 
Bryn,” “Cefin,” and “Drinking and Smoking

POPULAR SUPERSTITIONS.
The popularization of Spiritualism will wri

the evils complained of in the following. 
when it is understood that the Spirit worW 1 
around us, and angel spirits are ministering1 
our needs, death will not only have lost its snt: 
but all crudities and superstitions assiM’1- 
therewith will be lost sight of and forgotten. I- 
the meantime, the advice should not be neglc“ 
ed, as the suggestions are good and their appl 
cation needed.—Ed, Ch. Spt,

There is a tendency in most minds to superstitit® 
that needs but slight indulgence to become a tyran- 
enslaving the mind to the most dreadful fears. Fc< 
mothers are able to guard their little ones 
such care as entirely to prevent the introductionc! 
frightful images to their minds, through the agrnj 
of companions, or perhaps a garrulous nursqcr 
worse still, some foolish book, professing to inter
pret dreams.

It is necessary to counteract with great care1 
tendency to place undue reliance upon onicn-S 
dreams, premonitions, and all those inscrutabl- 
phenomena in which nature speaks to us in a ’’’•I 
we cannot comprehend ; for any one acquaints 
with ignorant persons, must be aware that gener 
ally they are much influenced by a belief in these 
things, and anxiously interpret in the earth orsir'



st CriTa- eccnts as indications of 
T io

.wroKc'c'w ra,-beii-vec in thr B^k to chmU 
fj- be ’I ^iul“s'spe.aks in a dream or a vision 
s( gj b°'ut eI.rtes up'n the mmd of a man in 
j,|.euiSbf’ °r ‘’^rious. for we have the assurance 

tll3t ’ nll that head.
- rI’ttrr lit to b. mindful of death and the 

oU' .veil to br taught to look upon the 
Ft ’0 or a branch, the d ecay of flowers, 

ommon °prratl°fs of nature, as an 
...rselvrs or others ? Such appre- 
-onjer us miserable, and by indul- 

, lie fetters of superstition as to make 
f(.0I1tiniia1 torment.

. is suggested by the anxious care 
Jj'<-bes to guard the young from the 
*' ,J dangers and superstitious fears.
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Along the paths of this fair garden we wander
ed long, delighted and inspired. The flowers that 
bloomed luxuriantly round our feet were all forms 
of love and wisdom, and taught us by their simple 
but perfect language, much lore of immortal truth. 
Human Spiritual forms moved gladly- here and there 
among the paths; and divine youth and eternal 
love sate like a crown upon the brow of each. My 
angel-maiden paused at length before an archway 
formed of the iuterturuiug vines of roses and myr
tles, and said, “ enter here, my beloved 1”

We entered together. A rosy flush suffused the 
face of my sweet Astrea, and she turned to me and 
placed her hand in mine, saying, “ this is our mar
riage bower, here when thou shalt become immor
tal shall we dwell, and thou shalt be my wisdom, 
and I shall be thy love!”

The path we trod seemed now to be formed of 
sands of precious stoaes, mingled with sands of 
gold. They glistened beneath our feet, and sent a. 
pecuhar thrill of electric joy throughout our frames 
“ This is a type,” said Astrea, “ of the precious 
path that lies before us twain. Through all the 
eternities shall we walk together over gold aad lia - 
mond aaals of joy’.”

A winding ia the path aow brought us to our 
home. Of semi-transparent white, tinted with 
paleish rose hue,was the edifice before us. Aad 
as we came near, and I placed my hand upon 
the door post, a sweet strain of heavenly music, 
triumphant, yet soft aad heact-peaetcatiag, burst 
forth from under my fingers. “The stones of
which our homes are built in these gardens,” said 
my bride, “are living stones, aad they respond 
ia music-toaes to every loviag touch. This also 
is a type of an iaaer and more Spiritual reality.” 

“Here,” said my Astrea, “we must now pause. 
It is not permitted thee to go farther ’ill Death 
shall crown thee with immortality. It will not
be long. Meanwhile we may often wander to
gether as we do now, and I shall be ever near 
thee.”

As she said these words she gently placed her 
hand upon my brow, aad a sensation of sweet 
sleep stole luxuriously over me. Oae by one the 
entrancing objects oa which I had been delighting 
my Spiritual senses, faded from sight, and hearing, 
smell aad touch; aad I returned to the earth
sphere. Painful is the change; but my Astrea 
spoke truly, it will not be long till I shall go to my 
home to dwell with her forever.”

Aad it was not long. Gradually his friends 
began to perceive that the imprisoned Spirit that 
had so long like a caged bird, yearned for its lib
erty; though it had so silently aad patiently sung 
in its prisoa; would depart from its earth-tenement 
His eyes became daily brighter, stranger, yet 
more loving in their expression. It was not dis
ease apparently that was carrying him away. It 
seemed more like the strong Spiritual attraction, 
which was proving more powerful than the natural 
tie between soul and body. As he approached the 
change, an almost transparency of the physical 
frame took place, aad the soul of the youth seemed 
almost bared to the vision of those who loved him.

At last the time arrived. Eraest sat by the side 
of his son, holding his hand tenderly, aad listen
ing as usual to the sweet words that fell from his 
inspired lips. His mother was near, conversing 
with the husband she had left on earth. Sudden
ly a bright change came over his face, the expres
sion of which became transcendently angelic.— 
“Welcome, beloved:” he said, “I gladly corue. 
My father I am going now. Kiss me, farewell.” 

“Going, dearsoa? Oh, not going to leave me 
all alone!” aad an agony came over the father’s 
face.

“No, not alone. Thy own sight will be opened 
aow. Thou wilt see us all near thee, aad hear us 
speak to thee. Kiss me—farewell.”

The father did as he was desired. Then upon 
the uplifted face a glory lit; aad from the parted 
lips came forth .he words “Take me, my Astrea, to 
thy home!”

It was as the son predicted with the father. 
He became possessed of interior sight, and though 
his mediumship was by no means so perfect as 
that of his son, yet it was a sweet consolation to 
Eraest in his state of childless widowhood ia the 
external, to be able to communicate in spirit with 
them he loved ia the still hours of solitude.

Are fondly both alike deceived : it is not slain, it 
slayeth not, . v

It is not born—It doth not die; Past, Present, 
Future, knows it not; W-

Ancient, eternal, and unchanged, it dies not wi th - 
the dying frame. “

Who knows it incorruptible, everlasting and un
born,

' What heeds he whether he may slay, or fall him
self in battle slain?

As their old garments men cast off, anon new rai
ment to assume,

So casts the soul its worn out frame, and takes at 
once another form.

The weapon cannot pierce it through, nor wastes it 
the consuming tire ;

The liquid waters melt it not, nor dry Ft up the 
parching wind :

Impenetrable and unburied ; impermeable and un 
dried :

Perpetual, ever-wandering, firm, indissoluble, per
manent,

Invisible, unspeakable.”
Is not this light, coming out of darkness,—(the 

darkness of those dim old days,) like beautiful rays, 
borne back by those who had passed into the un
quenchable glory ?—had not the world even then— 
its medium messengers ?

There is much besides, that with more space I 
would gladly quote, passages expressive of God’s 
omniprescence, such as—

“ I am the light in the sun and the moon, the in
vocation in the Vedas, the masculine energy in 
man, the soft perfume in the earth, the brightness 
in flame, the life in animals, the eternal seed of 
all nature.”

Added to this, are high, moral precepts, demand 
ing the utmost purity, and self.denying love ; but, 
leaving such, I can -give in concluding, only ODe 
other paragraph, wherein I believe many with my
self will tnace, a working through laws in the pro 
ducing of effects, kindred to much that is now being 
revealed amoDgst us. It reads thus :

“ The third chapter of Pantunjali, Yoga-Sastru 
relates almost exclusively to the powers which may 
be obtained by man in this life. It is full of direc
tion for bodily and mental exercises, consisting of 
intensely profound meditation on particular topics, 
accompanied by suppression of the breath, and re
straint of the senses, while steadily maintaining pre
scribed postures. By such exercises the adept 
may obtain the knowledge of everything past and 
future, remote or hidden ; he divines the thoughts 
of others, gains the strength of an elephant, the 
courage of a lion, and the swiftness of the wind ; 
flies in the air, floats on the water, dives into the 
earth (as though it were fluid,) contemplates all 
worlds at one glance, and performs other won
ders.”

t Forum, their discontent, their murmurs, and their 
. clamorous shouts; and with 'the irresistible power 

' of a poet, he hurried onr feelings along with his, 
i and excited . onr indignation, against the tyrant, 

while ' he personated, ' the father of Lucretia, and
• raising above his. head the 'bloody weapon which 

had -killed his daughter, made an impassioned ad
dress to the assembly.

The Tarquins were expelled, among the_tumul- 
tuous disorder of an enraged populace ; and a pe
riod of peace and happiness succeeded, which was 
beautifully described in smooth verse, with the oft 
recurring liquid sounds of the Italian language, 
while the music gradually sunk again to the sweet 
and simple air with which the amiable enthusiast 
had begun his unpremeditated lay.”

“ The tourist” goes on with his relation, giving a 
brief sketch of the poet’s life, appearance, and 
deeply devotional nature, all of which are in beau
tiful accordance with the characteristics and quali
ties of mediumship. And what is still more strik
ing, the death of a tenderly beloved wife some five 
years before, had been the occasion of the develop
ment and manifestation of his improvisations.

“ He is thought to excel in apostrophes, particu
larly when he addresses the “ shade of his wife;__
a singular subject, we should think in America, for 
the display of poetical brilliancy; but, perhaps on 
account of some traditionary notions derived from 
antiquity, our visitors expressed their approbation 
of his performances on such occasions, and evi
dently perceived no impropriety in addressing the 
manes of departed friends.” .

It seems although “ possessing this talent for ex
temporaneous poetry, he had never attempted even 
a rhyme on paper. One or two evenings of each j 
week, he met a select party of friends, where un- > 
der the excitement of a little instrumental music, 1 
generally the guitar, he produced at the moment 
long poetic compositions, which his hearers speak t 
of in enthusiastic terms.” 1

How exact the parallel between these circles in . 
21, and those of 55 and 6. ’ -A*** t

of t=»chbi^ 
Sw^sPJmF8 ?F EMANUEL SWEDENBORG, UmGh* ' SS<tnP ĥ,£;S1E S ftES^ m 
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which he lay, would soon be bcoken, and that he 
would return to the external. An hour aftecwacC . 
he sullenly raised himself, turned toward his 
father with a quick eagrc motion, aad sail, “I have 
seen hec, she spoke to me.”

“ Vouc mother, Gabriel? Has youc mother been 
with you again ? She has kept you a long time, 
my boy, almost long enough to frighten me. I 
hope she has sent a message to me, for I have 
waited long aaC patiently foc it”

“ No, father,” answered Gabriel with a smile 
that was perfectly raClaat, “ not my mother this 
time; not my mother, father, but my bcide; I have 
seen my brile!,’

“ Your brile, my child? Youc brile must be 
on earth. You will fial hec if you trust the L°cl' 
She will be brought to you as mine was to me.— 
It could not have been youc brile, my son I”

“Ves it was, father. My brile is a Sp’riL There 
is no wife for me upon the earth. I am here foc
purposes of use, when these shall he fulfilled, I 
shall go to meet her who awaits me ia the Heavens!” 

They sat and talked about this till fac iuto the 
fight' He had seen hec, Gabriel sail, anl ah, how 
beautiful, how pure she was! She had held out 
hec haal to him lovingly, aad welcomed him to hec 
side; she hal convinced him by one glance of her 
brimming eyes, that he was hers, anl she was hB. 
How thelc souls hal mingled together ia oae life
stream ; how perfectly hec love hal harmonized 
with his wisdom; how entirely they knew them
selves to be one Spirit! Gabriel could not stop, his 
heart was full of love aaC joy, as perfect, nay, more 
perfect than it would have been, hal he that day 
seen for the first time, an earthly embodiment of 
his other self.

, Every lay now this new theme was a source of 
long aad engrossing converse between the father 
aad the son. Every lay the dear vision returned 
to Gabriel of a gentle black-eyed mailon, with 
“ skin transparent as the lew,” anl lips that Cropt 
into his listening soul words sweeter than hoaey- 
Crops, anl more inspiring than nectar. Her form, 
he sail, was like the bealing lily, her hair hung 
roual her hrad like grape-clusters r°naC theic stem. 
She always appeared to him clad iu transparent 
white, which coverel her like a cloud, and always 
wore about her waist a girlie of rose color.

Many were the poems and sweet, in which he 
pourel forth his conjugal joy. lie sang, as the 
love-stricken bird slags, with all his heart, and with 
that full spontaneous utterance which a bird has 
in spring time. As might be supposed, he was 
aow less often in the external than ever. Earth 
seemel to have no charms for him, though when , 
he did come into external life, he was gay anl ; 
choery, aDl happy. A smile played always couvC 
his lips. .

It was thus that he grew on from lay to Cay , 
more efamonrrC of the Spirit-life, aad less attract- , 
ed to the external. IIow far off were the strifes . 
and jealousirs, anl coverings of the woril which . 
sur-ounCel without teaching him ! To love anl to , 
suffer were ail his portion out of rarth. The first, i 
he Cil gladly, tenderly ; the latter with a sweet . 
aad noble patience. Many haC an awe of him, for 
he seemel to them something sowierC, so unearth- , 
ly, so unlike brings of theic kifCreC, that they j 
shrank from him, as people in other days shrank j 

I from anl fearel those whom they supposed the , 
fairies communicated with. But there were others ] 
who were too wise anl mighty to ieok with favor , 

| or forbearance on what they caiiel his “ foolish < 
flights ;” and scoffed at the ilea of his commuaicat- ■ 
lag with Spirits as a “ l-lusl'm” Our reaCers have 
doubtless known some of these orerwise, and can , 
realize how supreme their contempt was, anl how j 
unqualified their expression of it, anl how com-

Lvar of! piaceatiy they Cepiored the “ruin of that poor j 
’ ! seif-docoivod young man, who might, had he used ,

j his talent properly, have been quite a poet.” Ah, 
i I see you have all hearl such things! ,
I “ His poetry,” these kind critics sail, “ is utter- j 
! ly incomprehensible! Really, if it were, as he ( 

c j ; claimed, of Spiritual origin, it would certainly have 
ttte' ! some sense anl meaning to it; but this was evi-

j Cently the pr°Cnctloa of a mini, having natural j 
talent, it is true’ but quite insane from dwelling ( 
morbidly on one lira!"

“ Most potent, grave, aaC reverefC,” dll you ( 
ovor for a moment, conceive the possibility of any , 
thing being beautiful, anl gooC, anl tcue that was 
al.ore your comprehension? Dll the Ceclaratloa 
of th§ Wisest One evor strike you as having a 
meaning, when he spoke to his followers coacera- 
lag the highest truths;: “ Thon hast hid these : 
things from the wise anl pruCeft, anl hast reveal- i 
el them unto babes?” :

But these things welghol heavily on the seasl- 
tive nature of our mollum. They were the cause ; 
of his most painful suffrriagS' Nothing can pain 
a true soul more than a feeling of contradiction in 
tho=e aroual him. It is a most grating and Cls- 
corCaat thing to a sensitive aaC feeling aatuce' :

However, Gabriel endured those things, and aot 
only so, but rejol-el far more than he mourned.— 
For the sun shone all the rime, aad if a cioul now 
anl thon floated between it and him, the glory of 
its shining was all the brighter, when the ciouC had 
passel away.

One Cay, Gabriri haC bora la oae of his “ Jeep 
states” for several hours. They haC ieacaed not to 
listurb him now, nor to feel anxious about him.— 
Occasionally, a smile hal flitted ovor his face like 
that of aa infant la its sloop, which the Irish tradi
tion beautifully recognizes as an indication that an
gels are whispering to the chill. They were whls- 
pocing to Gabriel now, for nothing earthly could 
bring into the face of a human being, that raClaat, 
that Clvme expression of joy, which o°ccasl°aaiiy 
lighteC his. At last, a slight quivering of h:s eye
lids lfClcateC that he- would come into the external. 
He spoke.

“ I have been wandering far,” he sail, “ but I 
have not wandered aiofe' Drar mother soul, thou 
wort near mo, Cear briCe, thou wert with me.— 
Thou art ever with me, for thou art of my life anl 
of my soul!

Together we wandered to the glorious planet 
Mercury ! Together we sought there the home of 
my briCo, my fair aaC loving Astroa ! This name 
she has taught me to call hor, aaC she vs ialeel my 
star!

She smlirC on me with her Cark, soft, tire-eyes, 
aad leC me ail the way. “ Thou art moctai, yet 
my own,” she sail softly, therefore, must I lead 
thre, thou wilt soon become immortal, then thou 
wilt load me. Thy wisdom shall he my guile as 
my love is thy delight.”

Wc went on through space together, till the soft 
rosy light of her planet homo began to beam upon 
us. Soon it folded us in its soft warm embrace, 
aaC below us lay the gi°ri°ns cities, the pecfumoC 
gardens, anl the sh’amg rivers of that glory-laaC. 
Palaces of living marble, glitterol ia the sunlight, 
which tlatel their white surfaces with rose color. 
Types, these were of the harmonies of the soul, 
anl also of its purity and reflective brilliancy.

Fair garCeas rose before our sight, and as we 
neared one of these, fragrant olors harmoniously 
mingled, penetrated our bouIs. These refreshed us 
as the mingled graces of a frieal are wont to do on 

i earth.
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BEATRICE.

MISS KATE FOX.
FREE COMMUNICATIONS.

It is with pleasure that the Society for “ The 
Diffusion of Spiritual Knowledge,” informs the 
public of the continued labors of Miss Fox at 
the Rooms of the Society, subject to the direc
tion and pay of the same. She will iD this, 
as in her former engagements, sit, without charge 
to the public, for the benefit of Skeptics or such 
Enquirers as are not yet convinced of the reality 
of Spirit-intercourse, and know not the consolations 
of Spirit Mediation.

Hours, from 11 to 1, every day, Saturday and- 
Sunday excepted.

The Society wish it distinctly borne in mind that 
Miss Fox is employed for the purpose of converting 
the skeptical, rather than to contribute to the plea
sure of the Spiritualistic believer, and it is expected, 
therefore, that those who are converted will not 
occupy the time of the Medium.

This change is warranted not only by the expe
rience of the past year and a half, but suggested 
by the consideration, that those who may wish 
communications from their Spirit friends can, and 
should, avail themselves of the services of other 
Mediums.

. MR. NEWTON’S REPLY.
Editor Christian Spiritualist—Sir : The New 

Church Herald denominates my article under the 
head of “Editorial Gumption,” an argument not 
easily answered. After making this admission, the 
editor, ia the true spirit of imbecility resorts to 
personalities, which is characteristic of every man 
who has attempted to combat Spiritual philosophy.

I hold no personal controversy with any man, 
and whether my language is “ coarse,” or my per
son handsome, is of no. consequence whatever. I 
reiterate substantially what I said before, namely, 
that Spirit is substance, which substance is so 
closely related to the higher developments of mat- 
that our language will not admit of a better defini
tion. Mr. Haugh denies this, assuming there is a 
“ discrete degree” between Spirit and matter; but 
failing to give this “ degree,” his assumption 
amounts to nothing. He then denies that Spirits 
can operate directly upon ultimate matter, by which 
he denies the power to move his own material 
body; and also discredits the story of the rolling 
away of the stone from the door of the sepulchre, 
by the angel. Now I would not injure the feelings 
of Mr. Haugh, hut I feel something like “ pity” for 
a man who occupies a position so uaphilosophical, 
that, ia order to maintain it, he is forced to deny 
his own existence, refute scripture, aad betray his 
utter ignorance of the rudimeatal principles of nat
ural philosophy. Can it be possible that Mr. 
Haugh has lived to this day without see-ing tables, 
and other ponderable substances, moved and lifted 
from the floor by invisible agencies, claiming to be 
disembodied Spirits of men aad women ? If he is 
so far behind the age,he must have studiously avoid
ed all investigation of Spiritual phenomena. And 
does he expect to cloak his ignorance under ungon- 
tlemaalike language, by puffing the reputation of Mr. 
Arthur as an author? Mr. Arthur and Mr. Haugh 
may be authors and gentlemen, aad at the same 
time they may be very badly posted up in science 
aad philosophy of every kind.

I write this letter merely to let the readers of the 
Christian Spiritualist know that I am ready to meet 
Mr. ’laugh ia his own way, at any time, although 
I expect nothing from him in the shape of legiti
mate argument. His late abortive attempt at dis
cussion oa the same subject with B. F. Barrett, of 
Brooklyn, proves conclusively that he has neither 
the courage or the ability to face a man in a fair 
argument. If be will condescend to stoop from his 
highly biologized platform for a short season, he will 
find many in the ordinary walks of life, able and 
willing to instruct him in many things that he 
stands sadly in need of.

Yours, for Progress.
Titov, Feb. 16, 1856.
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RESID1NXCRS OF MEDIUMS.
J. B. Conklin, 134 Canal st
Mrs. Jennie E. Kellogg, 625 Broadway.
Mrs. Anna L. Brown, 1 Ludlow Place, corner 

Houston and Sullivan sts.
of

THE HEALING OF THE NATIONS.
PUBLISHED BY THE SOCIETY FOR THE “ DlFTVStON 

SPIRITUAL KNOWLEDGE.*’

A New Work on Spiritualism. Charles Linton, 
Medium. The work is beautifully electcotypeC, 
contains 550 pages, octavo, and two splendid steel 
engravings—Mr. Linton and Gov. Tallmadge: the 
latter has written an elaborate introduction and 
appendix to the work.

The book is now ready for delivery, price $1 50, 
postage 30 cents. Orders from the trade and 
others will be attended to, by addressing the 
Society for the Diffusion of Spiritual Knowledge,” 
553 Broadway, N. Y.

For the Christian Spiritualist.
LIGHT OF ANCIENT DAYS. '

Those who accept the fact of spiritual intercourse, 
and carefully watch its unfoldings in the present ' 
day, also find, constant confirmation of its long ex- , 
istence upon earth, as they retrace the history of ' 
the past—for it runs in an unbroken thread through 
all the recorded annals of our race, varying only in 
degree and brightness, accordant with the age and 
circumstances through which it has passed.

Amongst many proofs of this, I have been lately 
interested in certain fragmentary translations, which 
I find in an “ Historical Sketch of Sanscrit Litera
ture.” They embody beautiful teachings ofDivine 
truth, and contain a finer essence than we should I 
expect to draw from the lore of the idolatrous, 
Hindoo race. Thus, from one of their Vedas, or 
religious books—dating back many years before 
the Christian era—are taken these extracts.

“ The Gayata or Holiest Verse of the Vedas,” 
“Let us adore the supremacy of that divine sun, 
(opposed to the visible luminary,) the Godhead who 
illuminates all, who recreates all, from whom all 
proceed, to whom all must return, whom we in
voke to direct our understandings aright in our pro
gress towards his holy seat.”

“ What the sun and light arc to the visible world, 
that are the supreme good and truth to the intellec
tual and invisible universe; and, as our corporeal 
eyes have a distinct perception of objects enlighten
ed by the sun, thus our souls acquire certain know
ledge, by meditating on the light of truth, which 
emanates from the Being of Beings ; that is the 
light by which alone our minds caa be directed in 
the path to beatitude.”

There is one beautiful hymn, beginning, “May 
that soul of mine, which mounts aloft on my wak
ing hours as an ethereal spark, and which even in 
nay slumber has a like ascent, soaring to a great dis
tance, as an emanation from the light of lights, be 
united by devout meditation with the spirit su
premely wise, supremely blest, and supremely in
telligent.”

Here, from a poem, the Bhryavrt-Shitr, wc have 
. an eloquent assertion of the soul’s eternity:

“ Ne’er was the time when I was not, nor thou, nor
. yonder kings of earth:
! Hereafter, ne’er sha’l be the time, when one of us 

shall cease to be.
> The sovI, within its mortal frame, glides on through 

childhood, youth, and age;
Then in another form renewed, renews its stated 

course again.
All indestructible is He that spread the living 

universe;
And who is He that shall destroy the work of the 

Indestructible ?
Corruptible these bodies are that wrap the ever

lasting soul—
The eternal, unimaginable soul. Whence on to 

battle Bharata !
For he that thinks to slay the soul, or he that thinks 

the sou) is slain,

J. K. Newton.

OF

A C. STILES, M D.,
PHYSICIAN AND SURGEON.. BRIDGEPORT, Conn.— 

Cl^i^oyant and Psychometric Delineator of Character. Ex
amination for disease, with prescription, $1. Those who cannot 
personally visit him can forward a lock of their hair.

“Dr. Stiles's superior clairvoyant powers, his thorough medi
cal and surgical education, with his experience from an exten
sive practice for sixteen years, eminently qualify him for the 
best Consulting Physician of the age.”

Psychometric Delineations of Character, with Conjugal Adap • 
tations, $2. To obtain this, the autograph of the individual 
must be forwarded. To aecure attention, the. low price here 
asked must always accompany tine letter. V illing that those 
who are “ not rich,” should chare in God’s gifts, has been the 
inducement to offer these low prices.

MRS. LINES,
CLAIRVOYANT. HEALING AND DEVELOP 

ING MEDIUM.
Will give examinations daily, (Sundays excepted,) upon 

ALL DISEASES,
At No. 1 Bible House, Ninth Street, between Third and. 

Fourth Aren/ues.
Her long experience enables her to decide rvith great correct
ness, the nature, location and character of a disease; and advise 
that mode of treatment calculated to prove of great utility to 
paps5-yrhh-tffl who cannot attend in person, would 'do well to 
send a lock of hair, for examination. Charges reasonable.

P. S.—A small/ce to be sent in all letters containing hair.

Fur the Christian Spiritualist.

IMPE0VISATI0N—IS IT NATURAL OE 
PRETERNATURAL ?

Editor of Christian Spiritualist : In the pe
rusal of a book published by an American, in 
1824, (“ a J ournal of a Tour in Italy in 1S21,”) I 
find an experience he met with in Rome, (wonder
ful In itself, and yet so often met with now by Spi
ritualists, that it has almost ceased to be a wonder,) 
which is so akin to the trance productions of the 
present, that I am impelled to “ make a note 
thereof.”

“ This evening our Roman friend brought to our 
lodgings an improvisatore, and thus afforded us an 
opportunity we much desired of hearing a speci
men of the extemporaneous poetry for which some 
parts of Italy have long been celebrated. An ama
teur was at the same time introduced with his 
guitar, and our party was soon afterwards enlarged 
by our host and hostess with others, &c.

* * * lie requested the company to select
for lijm a theme, and was soon supplied with “The 
death of Lucretia, and the expulsion of the Tar
quins.” The poet immediately began to walk be
fore the Sire abstractedly, and while he was losing 
himself in the contemplation of his subject, his eye 
uazod on something beyond the walls of the cham
ber, and he gradually became insensible to the ob
jects around him. While his vivid fancy was tak
ing a hasty glance at the scenes suggested by his 
theme, his voice of its own accord took up a new 
but corresponding strain, while the musician, gaz
ing steadily on his face, seemed to participate in 
his rising enthusiasm, and eager-y.caught the notes 
upon his strings. In a . moment the voice, the gui
tar, and the verse all conjoined, and the recitation 
began in a mild, melodious key.

By degrees the lines grew more forcible as ho 
described the citizens’ assembling in crowds at the

CLAIRVOYANCE.
Mk. Editor : I have had very favorable opportunities 

for testing the C'aavoj-ant powere °f Mrs. CAROLiNE 
E. DORMAN’, and fool it my duty to reeommend her of 
those who doslro to roly on any C■Ia’icd°yant for the cure to 
dissaso. And I make this communication without her 
knowledge or consent. I have soon many examinations - 
some in company with other medical mon, and they nave 
all boon satisfactory. At my. request, sho has consrftod 
to make examivatlons for a sing10 do11ar fo’ th- prosrnt» 
that any ono may tost hor powers : lor proscription and 
medical responsibility, £2 additional. Sho may bo lound at 
32 E. 12th stroot, cornor of University Place, and will 
mako oxamlnations dai1y from 10 to t2, and from 2Ao 4- 

O. H. Wellington. m. U

TO THE AFFLICTED.
THE astonishing cures that have been performed by MRS. 

METTLER’S MEDICINE., of Hartford, Conn., and those of 
MES. FRENCH, of Pittsburgh, Pa., when aFl remedies have 
failed, and the patients given up by their respective physicians 
as hopeless and attested by thousands upon thousands, to whom 
relief* has been afforded. Both these ladies are Clairvoyants, 
and while in that state the Medicines are prepared. The various 
ingredients of which their Medicines are composed are all f-'m 
the Vegetable kingdom. It is but faint praise to say that of all 
the numerous specifics that hare been prepared for all the dis
eases that the human system ns subject to, none have.been so 
universally successful as the Medicines prepared by these two 
laB^ld by SAMUEL BARRY, Sole Agent, Periodical Book 
Store, No. 221 AECH STREET, Philadelphia.__________
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MRS. E. J. FRENCH,
Lato of Pittsburgh, Povvsy1vavia, _

CLAIRVO^YANT <- HEALING PHYSICIAN,
Office, 443 Broadway, Second. Story.

Hours, 10 A.M. to 1 F.M. and 2 to 41’. M Ah mocbiJ co“dli- 
ti°va 'f tho human orgimtem feHreatal ami p’-scribod f'- v itb 
an accuracy hitherto uvkv°wv in tho annals of Mosmoric I lie- 
nomena. ~ .
' SPIRIT MEDIUM. ’

Afro, Kft looo receives visitors for investigating tine Spirit Manifestations daily, Sundays excepted. Her attendance ^0) 
Private Circles at her Rooms, G25 Broadway, may bo secured by 
Pr^vX^^ed for Private CiryloA 9 A. M-to 2Rtt 
Friday aad Saturday evenings engagcd fo’ the proem. NOy_ 
tings on Wednesday after 12 M. ________

SPINITUAL CL.URA'OYAJsC.E.
MRS. LORIN D PLATT fcA Uk«a..Ro?,!! jnt To* th-. CAmAL STREET, whrro oe offey her 'Cir-

0x1111111'1 and treatment oc Dlsca-c bctiS-cintiof if tho 
voyiocc. Te1-m5^tFyrExHmiuation^M-rSPlirbt ol
prrtlrs rco p’.s.nU $3 JJJgSff t!7 Mrr.fePirtt will bo'd hl-leC^r^irituM^crm^a^^S^^wkehnot othorwiso ou- 
gaged. _____________ ___ _______ _—.

MRS. HAYWARD, 
CL AIL VOYANT, 

FOR TIIE TREATMENT OF DISEASE,
I47 Prospect st, Brooklyn- 

healing mediums 
8T^ETf°flufdda^s, Wod^diys^dFridaya; fromU.1 

until 4 P. M.

J. M BARNES,
Publish-- of th' Lo’kport Wook'y Mo,s9ovs0':’t. iamlly pa£0l lvdopovdovt on all subjects, dovotod to Spiritual and Anti 

S1 A'lTof J0a1Cp1f5B°°C ^1-., CSpi-Mu-,
Antl-Siavory and Libocal Books,) and can supply.th- country 

prlco for tho book and postage.
Lockport, Erie Pa-

DII. K1CAJSDO
Is ready to give lessons in modern Languagea at the Harlem 
Acaderny, 120tth-6treet, near sd Ave^e. gentlemen and
ladlea from the neighboring eonntry, (Msp'redto ksm during 
the day, or in the evening classes, may come and trust with if 
c'.m-0 in Dr. Ricardo m a prtmUcal teacher. Tenmiby 
BC-cooimnt; but very moderate. Pleaso to address, Mr. Stoelo- 
Di--ct'- of the Harbm Arademy. _____ a

®HOME FOR SPIRITUALISTS,
NEAR UNION SQUARE, in a house with ail tho modern 

.mprovements—baU, gas, range, Ac. Tw' or Jour 
let, with board. Also, an Office In tho basement, suitable lor a 
Physician. tlesmcric, or Clairvoyant. Inculm or

At 145 West 16th street! near 6th avenue.

SPIRITUALISTS’ HOME.

BY dr. H. F. GARDNER,Corrn-r o£ M“rri»on Avon.™ and Bcach-HL!
K F GGADNX&



For the Christian Spiritualist.
TH E PASSING AWAY OF THE GENTEE

AND PttKE.
BY MYRA THORNE.

Flowers, wild flowers, oh bring them me, 
Gathered from cliffs by the sunny sea, 
Kissed by the morning’s earliest beam, 
Bathed in the sunset’s golden stream.
Watched by the stars their bright sisters above, 
Clothed by the moonbeams with mantles of love, 
Then by thr zephyr more boldly caressed, 
Stealing their fragrance, to gladden his breast.

Bring me wild flowers from shady nooks, 
Flowers that nod, by the meadow brooks, 
Flowers that laugh on the mountain's Side, 
Flowers that wave by the oeean’s tide.

Bring me thc white flower dripping with dew, 
Bring me the blue flower modest and true, 
Bring me the golden cup’d lily, and then 
Pluck me the violet bid in the glen.

Lay them all gently upon ray brow; 
Hush!—there are Spirits about me now,
Spirits of flowers, ah! now I know;
Why I loved, and cherished them so.

Each little cup is a Spirit home,
Each velvet petal a Spirit throne,
Music I hear from each tiny cell,
Weaving around me a magic spell.

Now let me sleep, and perchance I may dream, 
Gently there falls on my eyelids a beam 
Of light, from the far-away Spirit-land, 
Bearing white angels, a glorious band.

Hither they come on their pinions of love, 
Sweeter the strains of their voices prove, 
Louder, and nearer their anthems sy ell;
Earth, and ye loved ones—I go—Farewell!

From tlie New Orleans Sunday Delta.
THE DIVINE LAWS OF UNITY’, HARMONY 

AND PROGRESSION.
Unity is the oneness of all things physical, and 1 

spiritual, that exist of God. Harmony is the per
fect association of all things in their particular 
relation towards each other. Progression is the 
perpetual advancement of all things to higher 
states.

Here are three of the grandest Statutes of the 
Divine Mind, of the very existence of which the 
so-called religious world is utterly unconscious— 
statutes unspeakably benign, and which tell in
deed that

“ There is a Power, all others powers above, 
Whose name is Goodness, and his nature Love.” 
In place of these beneficent, joy-inspiring laws, 

religion-mongers have deduced from “ Revelation” 
a law of universal and total depravity, relieved,—so 
reads the fable—through sectarian redemption, by 
an assignment of our God-given faculties to utter 
blindness and disuse. Total depravity, indeed! All 
depravity is born of ignorance, and consists alone 
of perverting these inviolable institutes of the 
Father. There is perhaps no depravity more gross 
to the spiritual sense, than that mental licentious
ness which recklessly usurps the name of Deity to 
sanctify ignorance, and to propagate error—cloth
ing to the perception of mean minds, in an assump
tion of divine infallibility, the pitiful, transparent 
and hoary devices, combined of centuries of savage 
despotisms and civilized craft.

The subtle fluids that pervade the human organ
ism, flow perpetually cutward to universal nature, 
returning disturbed in their inward flow by every 
discordant contact, and in the same degree disturb
ing the harmony of mind as they empty turbidly 
within its even surface. The sympathetic mind re
sponds to every known discord in the universe— 
its susceptibility of such response being one of the 
measures of its capacity for good. Good unfolds in 
happiness. Happiness is essentially spiritual, pro
ceeding from tho intellectual or moral condition. 
Every mind's capacity for happiness depends upon 
its inability to desire the happiness of others—upon 
its ability to suffer for others’pain. The happiness 
it may attain, depends upon tlie extent of that 
which it has the ability to bestow—the measure of 
the good it can do. The performance of such good, 
exactly and infallibly, produces this happiness. The 
intensity or degree of consciousness which the Will 
can infuse in any exercise of our faculties for doing 
good, is thc precise measure of the happiness which 
that exercise will afford. Nothing has been left 
by the Divine Goodness to uncertainty or chance, 
but its natural and appropriate fruit is unfolded 
from the growth of every substance, physical or 
spiritual, of matter or of mind.

The mind to be most envied is not the one most 
beloved, but that which most loves. The power 
of love sways the object loved. The better the con
dition of the mind loving, the greater this power— 
the better the condition of the object loved, the 
more irresistable its force. Spirits are drawn ir- 

" resistably towards you by the strength of your af
fection. However much they may sympathize with 
you, they cannot approach, unless you are yourself 
purified and made strong with love. ’

The loving soul sits throned in Mortality,perhaps 
unloved here for lack of comeliness, yet succulent 
with the sweet breaths of unseen angels, serene in 
the atmosphere of its own love that unconsciously 
teems with glowing but silent responses, musical 
with undying harmonies heard by the inner sense 
unknowing whence, blind yet never craving sight, 
isolated yet never feeling loneliness, homely yet 
beautiful emotionally. Happy heart! the divine 
treasures that underlie the thin surface of mortality, 
are to you of more value than silver and gold—their 
inscriptions in the book of your destiny more en
during than fissures in the rock—for you can love 
unselfishly, love without asking to be loved.

Love is mind. It veins its way in the external 
life its rivers pour through the sensuous universe 
of man, turbid and precipitous, receiving in its im
pulsive embraces impure and uncongenial forms, 
flooding in its passionate overflows, almost to drown
ing, the spontaneous and luxuriant growths that 
overlay the vast soul-tracts stretching endlessly out
ward. Yet love is mind; of divine birth alone—im
mortal and incorruptible—of all stains and poisons 
purified and redeemed through its birthright; by 
its inherent strength that overcomes all weakness, 
its inherent purity, that casts off all impurities. The 
white ship ofthe Soul maybe stranded on the rocks 
of these dangerous streams that outflow from Love 

her virgin canvass stained with corruption, her 
hulk shattered in the raging foam—but Love, 
purified, shall redeem what Love had lost. For 
Love is mind; the spiritual ar.d intellectual element 
that expands and ascends, without pause, upward 
and outward to incorruption, whitening aud illum
ining while it warms, the sheeted skies that spread 
gloriously pver struggling and yearning Humanity.

In the external life all things tend to self—in the 
spiritual We all things tend from self. The vast 
physical Unity, whose circumference surrounds the 
physical man, is governed by the law—but imper
fectly, where all is imperfection. The circles break
ing tar outward from the spiritual centre, reach

faintly to the remote external, yet the remotest 1 
is not unreached—there may be seeming isolation, ; 
but no distance breaks utterly the thread of Unity. : 
The most selfish mind is related indissolubly to the i 
heel-trodden worm, or the inanimate stone, and 
feels tne tie, however unappreciably. The oneness 
is there. Not entire consciousness that thence he 
sprang, but yet, not entire insensibility of being a 
child of the mute earth, unfolded from the gnar.

The divine law of Harmony is the governing prin
ciple of all motion—its violation constitutes discord 
alike in physics and in mind. To all mind, har
mony is religion, discord, the only sin—harmony is 
truth, discord the only error—harmony is happi
ness, discord the only misery—harmony is heaven, 
discord the only hell. The rationalistic Christian 
principle comprehends harmony, and nothing more. 
To do any wrong destroys harmony, because right 
is the divine law which creates it. To learn this— 
to comprehend and_feel that all justice, all truth, 
all beauty, all happiness are one, and that to arrive 
thereat, Mind must dwell in perfect harmony, not 
only with nature, but with all objects, animate and 
inanimate, external and internal, constitutes the 
highest mortal wisdom, and the largest inspiration, 
and dispenses with all need of churches and of 
priests; because the church required for the cere
monials of intellect thus redeemed, is a glorious 
edifice, compared with which all architectural, and 
all material splendor, are but rottenness and de
formity—the immortal Mind; and the priest and 
confessor a minister, which is the sole one, now or 

’ ever, ordained of God—the sublime Reason.
But sectarianism—the theologies—the inculcated 

ignorance, so honored in the schools, are the bane 
of harmony and of progress. Men would learn by 
intuition, by influx, by the atmospheric inspiration, 
as it were, of truths, but that they are besotted 
with putrid mountains of offal that overpile the ar
guments of Nature, and the Divine effluence of God 
—huge discords that load down all harmonies to 
dissonance,

“----- enough to shake one into tears.”
What is comprehended by Progression ? In inani
mate substance, it comprehends the march towards 
intelligence—in intelligence, it comprehends the 
march towards mind—in mind, it comprehends the 
march towards immortality. In all, it comprehends 
the march towards God. There is no atom in all 
the boundless store-houses of creation, but has its 
place in this inexpressibly grand and ceaseless 
march towards the unimaginable goal—there is no 
globe, with its countless millions of self-conscious 
minds, that has more. And globes and atoms are 
alike innumerable and infinite. Human minds de
duce laws from historical facts and occurrences, 
real and unreal, not from proofs and inspirations, 
natural and intuitive—and hence are belittled and 
belied. Earth with its generations, after genera
tions, and endless ages succeeding ages, is a span 
The grand law of God is rarely yet perceived by 
finite mind, in its onward advancement to the con
dition which awaits it, of universal harmony through 
divine and inobstructible progression. Whatever 
of retrogression exists, is but the lapsing of the ef
fect of the spiritual principle which ever occurs un
der sensual influences and amid human wrongs. It 
relapses in animal appetites, in emotional religions, 
in sordid interests ; it relapses daily amid the splen
did moral ruins that lie open to the eyes of angels 
indispensably consequent upon prevailing supersti
tions, cowardice, selfishness, craft. Yet have not 
these the remotest bearing upon the law. Relapses 
are atoned in penalties, and the law is ever self
vindicated in every immortal mind. As the human 
father, for a time, consigns the infant to mother-dom 
and pap, the nursery and the maid, so God awaits 
that fruition which is consequent upon Progression, 
advancing through cycles after cycles beyond the 
rudimental nursery or earth world, to be recognized 
and known by His eternal child. There is time 
enough in the Everlasting. Not ages, but eternities 
are before, awaiting endless intercourse and asso
ciation with the Father, when the earth-mind shall 
become worthy—purified by love, exalted by wis
dom, and adorned by works. It is natural to be 
wise—to be ignorant is educational. H.

IS CHRISTIANITY PRACTICAL?
To aid in the discussion of this question—we make 

the following extract from Mr. Ira Porter’s lecture— 
in the forth Western Orient for February.

lie says:—Before man can enter into the King
dom of Heaven, he must adopt and practice the doc
trines of Heacen. Have such doctrines ever .been 
preached ? I assume that they have been. The 
principles of action upon which heaven depends are 
as old as the laws of mind. They, are as certain 
and invariable as the laws of gravitation, attraction 
or repulsion. They were implanted in the consti
tution of social order before the morning stars sang 
together, ere yet the spirit of God “moved upon 
the face of the waters.” These laws are the climax 
of Infinite wisdom. In periods long gone by, there 
have been individuals upon our planet unfolded to 
a receptivity of divine truth, and through their 
mediumship the divine will has been partiallv un
folded to man. In the Celestial Empire, more than 
twenty-five hundred years ago, there arose-one of 
heaven's illuminated sons, who peered through the 
shades of selfishness that then brooded like a dark 
pall over the childhood of humanity, and read from 
the scroll of the Eternal, as it hung over the battle
ments of Heaven, “Whatsoever ye would that men 
should do unto you, do ye even so unto them. 
Whatsoever ye would not that men should do 
unto you, do not ye unto them.” This is the golden 
rule deciphered by Confucius—Heaven’s own social 
law. It is to the spheres ofbliss what gravitation 
is to the spheres of matter, the great attractive 
force which holds each in his orbit, where he may 
forever revolve, without conflict, in perfect harmony. 
Hundreds of years later, this law, with other har
monious enactments, was proclaimed in another 
portion of our earthly heritage by one who, prac
ticing what he preached, was so far in advance of 
his age that he excited the prejudices of popular ig
norance and error, and died their victim, leaving 
his precepts and example for our instruction and 
guide.

These come to us, not recommended merely by 
; the purity and true and holy life of him who utter

ed them, but by their own intrinsic weight and im- 
, portance. These principles are older than Christ— 
: greater than he, independent of him. They made 
; him, and not he them. All that is valuable in his 
; acts, sayings, life and death, owes its value to the 
• fact that he was the victimized discoverer and faith- 
, ful exponent of those divine principles upon which 
■ the heavenly temple rests. The key-stone of its 
1 arch is the “ practice of the law of love,”—“resist 
| not evil,”—“ if a man smite you on the one cheek 
. turn the other also/’—“ he that would be greatest 
[ amongst you, let him be a servant of all.”

This principle of action, made known and indu
bitable, is so powerful that it rests from the robber 
his rapacity. It disarms the wild, warlike savage 
of his tomahawk and his scalping-knife, and binds 
him in the silken cords of fraternal love and friend
ship to a strange people of uncongenial habits and 
education. Shielded by this law, Wm. Penn and

his compeers were enabled to'smoke the pipe of 
perpetual peacrwlth tils'red men of the Delaware, 1 
the Schuylkill, and the Susquehanna, while the re- i 
sistant Puritans of New England-were constrained ! 
to conquer or perish. 1

In view of these premises, I am forced to con- . 
dude that it is not because the Christian maxims ■ 
are defective that the Christian world is disordered. 
Far from it Modern Christianity is skeptical, and 
believes not its own doctrines. To many of its vo
taries, even the immortality of the soul is a dreamy 
fiction. They have no faith in the law of love. 
Force and fear are the ODly engines of reform they 
appear to understand or appreciate. The realiza
tion of Christ’s prayer for his enemies—“ Father, 
forgive them, for they know not what they do,”— 
they deem impossible, and would sooner pronounce 
it pernicious and impracticable goodness, than the 
harmonious development of divine wisdom and 
love.

Entertaining these opinions, they cannot fail to 
provido for their spiritual world a hell of either 
fire and brimstone in fact, or of mental unending 
torment appropriately represented by such a flame. 
It is natural that those who have a hell, should 
want a gallows; that they who make the devil a 
necessity of the divine government should want a 
haDgman. The frame of mind that fills the spirit
world with God provided hobgoblins—the eternal, 
legitimate and divinity appointed tormentors of the 
damned, would, of course, invent for earth instru
ments of torture and punishment The inquisition, 
the stock, the whipping-post, the guillotine, are the 
amiable machinery which a perverted Christianity 
supplied of old, and still deems necessary for the 
government of society. These are the terrestial 
fruits of the force doctrines—the appropriate ac
companiment to man’s faith in an angry God, and 
a consequent endless hell; but they are as far from 
the peaceable and loving truths unfolded in the 

, doctrines and exemplified in the life of Christ, as 
hell is from heaven. Be assured, your righteous
ness must transcend these, or you can in-no wise 
enter the Kingdom of Heaven.

' To be a genuine Christian, to enter into the i 
; Kingdom of Heaven, you must have faith in the i 

divine efficacy, the triumphant power of the law of ( 
love. You must hold it stronger than all evanes- ( 
cent circumstances—more sacred than any tempo
rary interest You must feel that it is better to 
bear wrong than to do it. Truly did Christ say, 
“ Ye cannot serve God and mammon.” Ye can
not serve the Jaw of force and the law of love. You 
must cleave to the one and abandon the other. Both 
cannot be faithfully served by the same person at 
the same time. Is it not high time that they who 
are convinced of the soul’s immortality, who have 
studied the laws of spiritual life, who profess a ve
neration for Christ and his doctrines, who enter- • 
tain and announce the conviction that there is no 
heaven but a voluntary consociation of kindred 
spirits, knowing and practising the law of love, that 
there is no hell except what flows from force, 
prompted by selfishness, self-righteousness, bigotry, 
and an unholy desire to control others as we would 
not be ourselves controlled,—is it not time I say, 
that those entertaining these sentiments should be 
distinguished from the world of discord by their 
avowed principles and their known practices? Hav
ing the light, is it not true that we should walk in 
it, that our deeds should be made manifest ?

The world of mind is arousing from its lethargy. 
Truth from the celestial spheres, direct—not its 
reflected light—is beaming upon mankind. It 
sheds a fresh halo of beauty and harmony upon the 
divine precepts of Christ. It tells us, God is lore— 
that when Christ said, “Father forgive them, for 
they know not what they do,” he was acting in 
harmony, and not in conflict, with the Divine Pa
rent of the Universe—that he was guided by that 
righteousness which exceeded that of Scribes and 
Pharisees, and which, wherever it exists, makes 
Heaven. Our constant aim should be te build up 
society after the pattern and example set by Jesus 
Christ We ought to take especial pains to educate 
rightly the coming generation. The law of force, 
not of kindness, mingles too much in the discipline 
of our children. Mankind have mistaken the words 
of an ancient debauchee, polygamist, apostate and 
idolator, for the words of the Almighty, and have 
vainly imagined that to spare the rod would be to 
spoil the child. Think not that I would speak 
harshly of Solomon for his erroneous maxims. He 
was not to blame. He spoke according to his light 
Himself the offspring of a conjugal union, conceived 
in lawless lust and cemented by murder, receiving 
the throne of Israel with his dying father’s request, 
not to allow his enemies to descend to their graves 
in peace, it is not strange that he should say, 
“ Spare the rod and spoil the child.” It is only 
strange that the mental vision of Christendom 
should be so bedimmed with false education as to 
imagine that such a maxim is in harmony with the 
divine law of love, as taught by Jesus Christ To 
our children, kindness, humanity, a disinclination 
to inflict unnecessary pain on aught that feels, 
should be taught as rudimental principles of action* 
They should be exemplified in all our relations to 
animate creation. The greatest of all sins must be the 
unnecessary infliction of suffering upon that which 
our common Father has seen fit to usher into life. 
It is our duty to make ample provision for the wants 
of all people, so far as in our power. No man or 
woman or child, oppressed with wrong or pining in 
want, can ever develope into the highest type of 
humanity. The body that is overtaxed, is not a 
meet instrumentality for the highest development 
of mind.

Indolence and over-exertion are to be alike avoid
ed. In order that proper conditions may be pre
pared for all, it is necessary that all should work and 
all economise. In the present phase of society,some 
have too much others too little. Some are drones, 
others slaves. Some live in luxury, others in want. 
Thousands are consuming the products of many 
laborers, and are themselves producing nothing, and, 
in the light of the bogus Christianity of the age, 
vainly dream that they are followers of Christ, 
“ who had not where to lay his head.” The laws 
of the country enable them to appropriate thou
sands of property, and say of it, “ it is mine.'" 
Hence, they conclude that it may all be morally, 
rightfully used for their self-indulgence! Fatal 
mistake I “ The earth is the Lord’s and the fulness 
thereof; and whoever may be his steward, and how
ever much he may possess and control, he has no 
right to use more than is necessary for his comfort, 
and not even that when his fellow lacks bread.

These ought to be taught by all the sanctions of 
precept and example, as rudimental principles of 
Christianity, to the rising generation. If we will 
faithfully, patiently and hopefully do this, we may 
be assured that the day of Millenial peace and love 
is not a mere dream of fanaticism. When we shall 
]lve up to these great fundamental principles, taught 
and’illustrated in the precepts and examples of 
Jesus Christ, then shall our righteousness so far ex
ceed the Scribes and Pharisees of misnamed Chris
tianity that earth itself shall become Heaven, and 
here, in this rudimental sphere, shall we qualify 
ourselves to beeome graduates in the higher circles 
of love and wisdom, which pertain to celestial 
life.

Dear brethren, is not such a result worthy of one 
long continued, persevering struggle ? Surely, our 
morning and evening prayer ought perpetually to 
be, Oh, Divine Spirit, aid us to live more pure, holy, 
generous and disinterested lives! Give us a hungering 
and thirsting for righteousness—an insatiable crav
ing “ to know and do” all thy will concerning us!

Brethren, the light is breaking upon our planet 
The clouds of a corrupt and vain theology are dis
persing. . The great truths of Heaven, pronounced 
eighteen hundred years ago by Christ, are being 
presented to u% in their naked simplicity and love
liness. Angel fingers are pointing out to our en
raptured vision the heavenly lineaments of Christ 
doctrines, which attest their divine origin. Under 
this divine instruction are being developed a great 
host, which do man can number, who rising in their 
strength, have burst their sectarian chains with as 
much ease as Sampson his green withs. These are 
anxiously enquiring, What shall we do to enjoy our 
inheritance of eternal life ? '

The morning of theories is well nigh past. The 
hour for action has come. The sons of progress will 
organize. A higher and better state of society will 
be developed. Wiser practices must spring from 
more truthful opinions. All this must result from 
voluntary action excited by ordinary motion, the 
love of happiness.

Who is willing to be a pioneer in the Lord’s 
work? Whose the craven spirit that seeks inglorious 
ease and safety, leaving others to perform the work ? 
Actions will tell. The spirit who readily responds 
to the calls of duty, rejoicing in its strength, sha’j 
dwell on the hill-tops of Zion, and drink living 
waters fresh from the throne of the EternaL For 
such there is a glorious and endless career of joy and 
exultation. If we choose it, we may each be of 
that number ?

“FEED THE HUNGRY.”
BV E. A. W. H. '

“ Shall we give to beggars, not knowing if they ’ 
be worthy or unworthy, not searching them to see ‘ 
if they have money in their pockets, not knowing 1 
if they may not have dressed themselves in old 
clothes to impose upon us. We have often been 
deceived—what shall we do ?”

We answer—Gite every one enough to supply 
the more immediate wants of nature, a meal, a 
bed, or the means to pay for a supper and a night’s 
lodging; and then if you can reconcile it with your 
conscience to do nothing more, either because you 
have but little to spare, or because you are almost 
sure the petitioner does not need it, let him go his 
way. He will leave you his blessing and not his 
curse; and the Friend of All will accept of your 
good intentions.

Turn no human being away who says, “ I am 
hungry.” Make it an invariable rule to set a com
fortable meal before every applicant for food; for 
it is a world of want and woe, and why should hun
ger be added to its countless miseries?

Why should yoube housed and fed, and wrapped 
in costly fabrics, while that poor, pitiful creature 
is asking for cold meat and bread and a night’s 
shelter? What have you done to merit the luxu
ries which surround you? Do you hold God’s note 
for “ value received,” and are you only receiving 
your pay in these comforts and elegancies of life? 
Say, do you know anything of labor as a necessity? 
Have you ever, had a personal acquaintance with 
the gaunt friend, M*ant ? Has hunger gnawed in
to your very vitals, like the sharp, keen tooth of 
Death, until your once proud spirit was humbled 
in the dust, and you would have bartered your own 
fair name—yes, given up your hope of Heaven for 
bread ! Bread 1 Great God 1 the world is full of 
it, yet thousands starve 1

“Feed the hungry!” Out upon that wretched 
cant—“We don’t give to beggars!” “Go to the 
County House!” “You are as able-bodied as I 
am !” “Put out your children—nobody’l! help 
you while you keep such a large family about 

' you !” “Don’t pity him at all—he’s lazy!” Don’t 
use this slang, friend, for although you may cheat 
the human bystander by this language, there is an 
Invisible listener whom you cannot deceive. He 
knows you are too stingy to give, and use all those 
big words to cover your meanness.

1 “Feed the hungry.” But don’t gotoyourkit- 
chen and order your servant to bring up that 
mouldy bread and tainted beef because its “only a 
beggar”—remember the “golden rule;” and give 

\ your unfortunate brother just such good, palatable 
1 food as you would like to have set before you, if 
' you hadn’t eaten for the last fourteen hours. Re

member, that the Great Disposer of events may see
’ fit to send you a begging for bread before another 

year ; and then, you would like to have the rich 
man or woman, say to you: “Walk in Sir and rest 
yourself,” and to the cook: “ Betty, broil a steak, 
and get a good meal for this gentleman as soon as 
you can.” “Nonsense!” say you; I could not come 
to beggary." “ Could not ?” and pray sir who are 
you ? Could not He who “ overturns and over
turns” the affairs of nations, dispose of a wee-bit of 
a body like you, with ah your cast possessions, in less 
time than we have spent in talking with you ? 
“When mv sons work for yonr’s”—said a poor 
day laborer to the owner of a whole village of mills 
and factories.

“Stop,” said the wise proprietor, “my children 
will work for your’s, more probably; for wealth is 
an uneasy bird, and don’t build her nest in the 
same tree for three generations.” And all those 
great mills and factories did pass into the hands of 
that day laborer’s sons; and that rich man’s sons 
became their hirelings. So goes the world, a nabob 
to-day, a beggar to-morrow.

But if you have no heart, your head is as hard 
as a brickbat, and there’s no use of trying to make 
you understand what might be a benefit to you. 
Y'ou will have the truth made manifest to your 
blunted sensibilities when it will be too late. Go 
your way friend. Gather and hoard and enjoy; 
but if you don’t come to poverty in this world it 
will not be because you do not deserve it. We 
would recommend a certain book to you, however, 
and ask you to read it for our sake and your own, 
(as we know you haven’t up to this date.) It is 
called “The Holy Bible.”

taught to sew and spin, but not to read and write, 
and to the last of her career she could not sign her 
own immortal name. She was a gentle, beautiful, 
bashful child, deeply imbued with religious feel
ings. Her religion was-the'concrete Romanism of . 
the time, and was learned at her mother’s knee. 
This religious teaching instilled into her soul, be
came the life of her whole being. She lived in an 
internal world peopled with saints and angels, and 
this inward life became dearer and nearer than her 
outward existence. She was a poet as well as a 
devotee, and the greatest that France ever had. 
She was indifferent to the pastimes of youth, and 
spent much time in prayer to St. Catherine and 
St. Margaret The disturbed state of her country 

’ kindled her devotion into a flame of self-devoted 
patriotism. Her internal world became endowed 
with external existence, and her visions pushed 
themselves into voices, and shapes, visible to her 
entranced eyes. The sense saw what the soul 
wished. At thirteen years, walking in her father’s 
garden, she heard the voice of the Archangel 
Michael calling upon her to go to the succor of the 
king. Then came voices naming her the deliverer 
of France, No historian doubts her faith in the 
reality of what she saw. The most modest and 
bashful of women she resisted long this inward 
impulse. The news of the siege of Orleans, at last 
decided her.

Then commenced that course of entreaty with 
the Governor, which at last forced his common 
sense to yield to the persistency of that sense which 
is not common. She was permitted to go to the 
Dauphin at Chalons, 150 leagues, through a coun
try occupied by the enemy. She detected the dis
guised Dauphin, told him he was the true heir 
and assured him Heaven had sent her to see him 
crowned in the city of Rheims. After much hesi-1 
tation her aid was accepted. Her work now was 
to relieve Orleans and to see the Dauphin crowned 
in the city of Rheims, then in the hands of the 
English. Her inspired earnestness spread enthu
siasm around, and many believed in her powers. 
She was hailed as a saint She reformed the army 
—converting the soldiers from marauders into 
crusaders, and changing the camp into a camp 
meeting. Her name went before her, and fought 
her battles in the armies of the English. It was a 
superstitious age, and they said if she is of God, it 
is impious to fight against her; if of the Devil, how 
can we prevail against all France backed by Sa
tanic powers. With 200 men she entered the 
city, without opposition from the English. Great 
was the joy of the beseiged. Religious ceremonies 
were performed, and then came the attack. Her 
military skill consisted only in resolution and au
dacity. She mounted the walls of the English 
forts, and though struck down by an arrow, she 
again ascended, and struck terror into the English, 
who thought her dead. They began to see visions 
in their turn, and declared that St Michael ap
peared in the air cheering on the French. In seven 
days the English burned their forts, raised the 
seige and retreated. Two months after Rheims 
opened its gates, and the king was crowned. Joan’s 
task was done—her vision accomplished. She 
asked to be allowed to return to her mother and 
the care of her flocks. Policy dictated a refusal, 
and she was still retained to sustain the cause she 
had saved. The only reward she asked was that 
her native village might not be taxed, which it was 
not for 300 years. But she no longer felt she was 
doing the work of God, and her heart was not in 
the work. The saint was sinking into the soldier,- 
when she was saved by captivity. She was taken 
prisoner by a Burgundian soldier, and sold to the 
English for 10,000 livres. Their joy knew no 
bounds. The hated “witch” was at last in their 
hands, and they prepared to glut their vengeance. 
Charged with heresy and sorcery, she fell into the 
hands of theological wolves and foxes,who exerted 
all the malice and ingenuity of their mean natures 
to entrap her,without success. Her simplicity and 
truthfulness evaded all their snares. Having per
secuted her from a heretic to a Catholic, these in
famous creatures persecuted her back again from a 
Catholic to a heretic, that they might condemn her 
to the stake. She was burned in the city of Rouen 
on the 10th of May, 1431.

Thus was consummated one of Jhe darkest 
crimes recorded on the pages of history,which, as 
it blazons on the eye, across the interval of four 
centuries, throws a lurid glare of infamy on the 
names of those who perpetrated it

Such beautiful simplicity, such angelic devotion, 
was never before nor never hereafter, will be wit
nessed on earth. Victorious over persecution,peer
less among patriots, noblest among women, the 
name of Joan of Arc will perish not so long as 
beauty, devotion and goodness shall be cherished 
among men.

JOAN OF ARC.
The Portland Transceipt, in reporting Mr. Whip

ple’s lecture on this remarkable and world-re
nowed character, gives the following outline of her 
history. Her life should be better known by the 
Spiritual family, as many facts in her history 
prove her to have been a remarkable medium—if 
she was not otherwise commissioned and directed 
in her labors.

How Mr. Whipple disposed of these facts we 
learn not from the report, but we hazard nothing 
in saying, that few subjects would command more 
notice at this time, than a full and catholic analysis 
of the preternatural phases of her history. Will 
some of our intellectual magnets draw them forth, 
and look at them from the light of the Nineteenth 
Century.—Ed. Ch. Spt.

Joan was born in 1411, the daughter of a poor 
peasant in the province of Lorraine. She was

SHE IS DYING!
She is dying. Hush! she is dying. The su 

light streams through the plate glass windows! 
the room is fragrant with the Bweet breath of th~ 
southern flowers—large milk-white African li]lese 
roses a nightingale would stoop to worship • q, ’ 
jessamines, and camelias, with their large g]0^ 
leaves.

Through the open casement steals the mUsjc 
playing fountains; and tho light, tempered p]ea 
santly by rose curtains of embroidered satin, kin 
dies up gor geous old paintings with a halo bright 
as a rainbow. It is as if fresher sunshine were 
falling earthward on the bower of beauty. 
canary sings in his gilded cage—her canary; 
the lark raises his note higher and higher on the 
perfumed air. Why do you clench your hands® 
the nails draw the rich, rosy blood through the 
thin, quivering skin ? Why do you shut your teeth 
together, and hiss between that one word—“ hush? 
It’s a beautiful home, I’m sure; and that lady 
with her head upon your bosom, is fair as ar 
dream-vision of the painter. Surely nothing coulc. 
be purer than that broad, high brow; nothing 
brighter than those golden curls.

And she loves you, too! Ah! yes, any one can 
read that in the deep violet eyes, raised so tenderly 
to your own. - Ah! that is it; your young wife 
loves you.

She linked to yours the existence of an an^el 
when she knelt beside you at the marriage altar 
and placed her hand in yours.

For twelve long, golden, sunny months an angel 
has walked or sat by your side, or slept in your 
bosom. You know it! No mortal woman ever 
made your heart bow before a purity so divine! Xo

! earthly embrace ever filled your soul with the glory 
from the stars; no earthly smile ever shone so un-
changingly above all such noisome things as vour 
earth-worms call care and trouble. She is an 
angel; and other angels have been singing to her 
in the long days of the pleasant June time.

“ Hush,” you say; but you cannot shut out the 
anthem notes of heaven from those unsealed ears! 
Louder, higher, swell the hymns of the seraphs
and brighter grows the smile on your wife’s lips ’

She whispers, “ Dearest, I’m almost home, and 
you will come by-and-by, and I am going to ask 
God to bless you 1” But you cannot bear it—vou 
turn away, and the big tears gather in the eyes".

Y’ou had held her there on your bosom all dav 
—all night; are you tired? But you cannot 
answer. Closer—closer you clasp the slight, fair 
figure ; painfully you press your lips to the cold 
brow. She is dead !

What is it to you that the sunshine is bright’ 
what that its cheerful rays fall on the broad land— 
your lands ? What is it—now that she can walk 
on them no more ? And what is death—hr death! 
Few people knew her; no nation will raise a mon
ument to her memory ! But she was yours—yours 
all! No, yours and God’s ; and your year of joy 
is over, and she rests on His bosom now in heaven. 
They have dug a grave for her. Spring Cover: 
brighten over it, and the green grass smiles with 
daises and violets. You go there, and sigh, and 
pray, and ask God if you, too, may come home?

: and when no answer comes, your proud heart rises 
: up in bitterness, and with the bold, wicked words 

upon your tongue, you pause ; for your guardian 
; angel looks down from heaven, and whispers— 
i “ Hush !”—Home Journal.

WHY MEN RUN AFTER STRANGE GODS.
There is no denying that the religious opinions 

of mankind are becoming rapidly modified. Or
thodoxy is breaking up, like ice in spring-time, and 
as a matter of course, more or less disasters must 
follow so sudden a change. As the breaking up of 
winter often swells brooks and rivers to overflow
ing, thus inundating plains, destroying property, 
and sometimes life; and as immense fields of ice 
are floated down the rivers, carrying away bridges, 
and doing other damage; so the breaking up of 
the long winter of theological darkness and super
stitious frost must swell the streams of life and 
thought immoderately, sweeping away old institu
tions with sectarian icebergs, flooding the fields of 
knowledge with the waters of truth, doing damage 
in isolated cases, but generally loosening up and 
washing away the rubbish, and preparing the way 
for a new life and an immortal bloom. Let us not 
despair, then, at the present confusion in the reli
gious world, but hope, as we do in spring-time, 
when the flood is upon us, for “truth is mighty 
and will prevail.” The seed time and the harvest 
are sure to follow. The elements of life and 
thought will ultimately shrink back into their ac
customed channels, or plough new ones more di
rect and expeditious, and the fair face of Nature 
will smile again as it did in the infancy and purity 
of man.

The reason why men at the present time are 
prone to run after strange gods—to form new sects 
and nunciate new philosophies—is because the 
old orthodox season has run its course and is pass
ing away in the warmth and light of Naturo and 
and Reason. “ Religions take their turns.” The 
present theology has done its work, and become 
effete and inadequate to satisfy the growing needs 
of the time. Hence men are looking elsewhere for 
support They demand “ light, more light still”— 
and they will not rest contented till they obtain it. 
They will obtairfit; for there is no limit to the as
piration and expansion of the human mind; it has 
reached no point beyond which it cannot go; and 
some daring genius will make long voyages of dis
covery on the ocean of the unknown, till Colum
bus-like he finds the new continent so much desir
ed and needed as the birth-place and home of a 
new order of things which shall shed a benign and 
peaceful influence over the world.—A7! H Dispatch.

A LADY ON BEARDS.
A lady correspondent of the Home Journal pas 

the following sensible remarks in favor of wearing 
the beard:

“It is astonishing what a change a few years 
has wrought in regard to shaving. Once, every
body shaved, but now, I much mistake, if every 
gentleman has not found to shave or not to shave, 
a question suggested by his morning toiler. Alas 
for the razor-strop man. Ilis occupation is neriy 
gone. I hope he will succeed in finding another, 
for the present generation will be a bearded race.

I was quite interested last Winter in reading 1 
‘Natural History of the Human Species,’ byLreu- 
tenant-Colonel Charles Hamilton Smith, in 
he states that the bearded races are the conquering 
races. For this reason the beardless races are ad
verse to the union with them. This aversion be 
states to be the result of experience, proving th; 
superior activity of those who have sprung fc 
such races. Jenghis, Timur and Nadir Shah, v-.t 
directly, or in their ancestry, descended from Cairra- 
sian mothers, and hence, also, thc jealous exclas® 
of European women from China. The progressive 
nations, he tells us, are a bearded and hairy race 
Samson’s strength lay in his hair. Bereft of th; 
his mighty power was gone. The lion is king o* 
the forest How much of his proud beauty he owes 
to his magnificent mane. Shave him andheiste 
no longer.

I cannot imagine why a beard is given to a te 
unless it is to try his patience, if he is to spesdla 
time in daily cutting it off, as it daily asserts S 
richt to a manifest existence. The beard is sc ®- 
blem of manly power and dignity, and is ctesj 
an element of manly beauty. The Father of Re 
Faithful and all the old Patriarchs and Prophets 
wore a beard ; so did our Saviour, vJen he dwelt 
as man among the hills of Judea. So, too, most ol 
the venerable divines who have transmitted to us 
their schemes of theology. It is a modern innova
tion to shave off the whole beard. It was not com
mon before the commencement of thc last century. 
Moses forbade the Jews to mar the corners of U 
beard, and David, when his Embassadors "tri 
suited by Hanan’s shaving off one-half their beari, 
permitted them to tarry at Jericho till th--, 
beards had grown.

While the beard, properly worn, is an ornate? 
it is sometimes rendered hideous by the inann'- 
which it is trimmed. A round mass of brie--- 
the chin is never becoming, yet somethin-.-1-- 
cheeked, long-faced gentlemen elongate theirc--3 
tenances in this way. Often these tufts te-'1 
low, animal expression ; they never confe-';-;dr 
nor beauty. Some few are greatly imprtw-'d 
full whiskers, others by a moustache. 
best with the beard trimmed rather close. kte 
quires an artist’s eye to decide on what is mest^ 
coming. Nature leaves a varying outline te1-’- 
beard which is more perfect than any sciate- 
cut by the razor.”

War and Christianity.—A “curious corrc-'P’5' 
dent” of the Hew 1’orl: Hirror reports that o'116 
5S7 wars—the present excepted—which hare by
waged in Christendom since the Christian era, 
mainly resulted from the desire of territory, - 
from the desire of plunder, 24 from rert'J’ge, 
settle questions of honor, (> from disputed cite’’ 
41. from disputed titles, 30 from pretence of 
ing allies, 23 from jealousy or rival animosity, 
28 from religious bigotry. England and irte’j 
who are now so friendly, have had their 1 Wc 
war.” From 1110 to 1814, a period of 704 
there were 270 years of war between Englawl8” 
France, There were 28 distinct wars.


